DISTRIBUTION OF NOCICEPTIN IN THE PANCREAS AND UTERUS OF NORMAL AND DIABETIC RATS

PhD Thesis

SAEED TARIQ

Doctoral School of Pharmaceutical Sciences,

Semmelweis University



Supervisor: Professor Kornélia Tekes, Pharm. D., Ph.D., D.Sc

Official reviewers: Professor Erzsébet Fehér, M.D., D. Sc Professor Gábor Pethő, M.D., Ph.D

Head of the Final Examination Committee: Professor Valéria Kecskeméti M.D., C.Sci

Members of the Final Examination Committee: Professor Gábor Halmos, Pharm.D., Ph.D Dr.László Kursinszki, Pharm.D., Ph.D

Budapest

2015

Contents

Contents		1	
List of A	Abbreviations	5	
1.	Introduction	7	
1.0	Neuropeptides	7	
1.1	Nociceptin	7	
1.1.1	Structure of nociceptin	8	
1.1.2	Nociceptin receptor	11	
1.1.3	Distribution and localization of nociceptin and its receptor	11	
1.1.4	Physiological roles of nociceptin	11	
1.1.5	Nociceptin in pathological conditions	14	
1.1.6	Nociceptin receptor (NOP) agonists and antagonists	15	
1.1.7	Effects of nociceptin in the pancreas and uterus	15	
1.1.8	Methods used to study localization and tissue distribution		
	of nociception	16	
1.1.9	Application of immunohistochemical, Immunofluorescence and	18	
	electron microscopy methods in the study of nociceptin		
1.2	Pancreas	18	
1.2.1	Histology of the pancreas	18	
1.2.2	Principal cell types of the pancreatic islets	19	
1.2.3	Regulatory innervation of the pancreas	19	
1.3	Diabetes mellitus	22	
1.3.1	Types of diabetes mellitus	22	
1.3.2	Role of novel peptides in diabetes mellitus	23	
1.3.3	Nociceptin in diabetes mellitus	24	

1.4	The uterus	24
1.4.1	Histology of the rat uterus	26
1.4.2	The uterine wall	26
2.	Hypotheses, Aims and Objectives	28
3.	Materials and Methods	29
3.1	Experimental animals	29
3.2	Induction of experimental diabetes mellitus	29
3.3	Experimental design	29
3.4	Body weight	30
3.5	Glucose measurement	30
3.6	Glucose tolerance test on non-diabetic and diabetic rats	30
3.7	Tissue collection	30
3.8	Light microscopy of pancreas and uterus	31
3.9	Immunohistochemical studies of the pancreas	31
3.10	Double- labelling immunofluorescence studies of pancreas	32
3.11	Immunofluorescence microscopy of the uterus	33
3.12	Tissue processing for conventional electron microscopy	33
3.13	Double labelling immuno electron microscopy of pancreas	34
3.14	Immunoelectron microscopy study of uterus	35
3.15	Morphometry	36
3.16	Western blotting of nociceptin in tissues	36
3.17	Statistical analysis	39
1	Dogulta	40
4.	Results	40
4.1	Pancreas	40
4.1.1	Body and organ weight ratios	40
4.1.2	Glucose measurement	40
4.1.3	Glucose tolerance test in male rats	40

4.1.4 Light microscopy of pancreas

8.1	Publications related to the PhD thesis	101
8.	Publications	101
7.	Bibliography	77
6.	Conclusion	75
5.3.2	Conventional electron microscopy	74
5.3.1	Nociceptinergic innervation	73
5.3	Uterus	71
5.2	Pancreas	67
5.1	Metabolic parameters	67
5.	Discussion	66
4.2.10	Immunoelectron microscopy study	64
4.2.9	Conventional electron microscopy of uterus	61
4.2.8	Western blot analysis	60
4.2.7	Morphometry	57
4.2.6	Immunofluorescence study	57
4.2.5	Light microscopy study	55
4.2.4	Gross morphology of the uterus	54
4.2.3	Glucose tolerance test in female rats	52
4.2.2	Glucose measurement	52
4.2.1	Body weight and organ weight ratios	52
4.2	Uterus	52
4.1.8	Western blot analysis	51
4.1.7.2	Double labelling immunoelectron microscopic study	48
4.1.7.1	Non-diabetic and diabetic pancreatic β -cells	46
4.1.7	Conventional electron microscopy	46
4.1.6	Double labelling immunofluorescence study	44
4.1.5	Immunohistochemistry studies (Avidin Biotin Complex method)	42

12.	Appendix	112
11.2	List of Figures	109
11.1	List of Tables	109
11.	List of Tables and Figures	109
10.	Acknowledgements	108
9.1	Összefoglalás	107
9.	Summary	106
0.5	other scientific pupileations	104
83	Other scientific puplications	104
8.2	Publications not related to the PhD dissertation	102

List of Abbreviations

ABC	Avidin biotin complex
CMHS	College of Medicine and Health Sciences
CNS	Central nervous system
CSF	Cerebrospinal fluid
DAB	3, 3-diaminobenzidine tetrahydrochloride
dL	Deciliter
DM	Diabetes mellitus
EM	Electron microscopy
FFA	Free fatty acid
FITC	Fluorescein isothiocyanate
GAPDH	Glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase
GDM	Gestational diabetes mellitus
GPCRs	G-protein coupled receptors
HCS	Chorionic somatomammotropin
hPGH	Human placental growth hormone
HPLC	High performance liquid chromatography
i.p	Intraperitoneal
IAPPa	Insulin and islet amyloid polypeptide or amylin
IDDM	Insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus
IEM	Immunoelectron microscopy

mg/rat	milligram per rat
МОР	mu opioid receptors
N/OFQ	Nociceptin/Orphanin FQ
NC	Nociceptin
NE	Nuclear envelope
NMDA	N-Methyl-D-aspartate
NOP	Nociceptin receptor
NOP1	Nociceptin receptor-1
OFQ	Orphanin FQ
OP4	Opioid receptor-4
ORL-1	Opioid receptor-like1
PBS	Phosphate buffer saline
PNS	Peripheral nervous system
PP-cells	Pancreatic polypeptide cells
PPNOC	Prepronociceptin
RIPA	Radioimmunoprecipitation assay buffer
STZ	Streptozotocin
TBST	Tris Buffered Saline with Tween® 20
TEM	Transmission electron microscopy
TNFa	Tumor necrosis factor alpha
TRITC	Tetramethyl rhodamine isothiocyanate

1. Introduction

1.0 Neuropeptides

Neuropeptides are small molecules used by neurons for extracellular signalling. There are a wide variety of neuropeptides depending upon the required brain function and body physiology. For instance, neuropeptides are involved in analgesia, reward, food intake, metabolism, reproduction, social behaviour, learning and memory [1, 2]. Examples of neuropeptides include enkephalin, dynorphin, nociceptin, neuropeptide Y, relaxin, gastrin, cortistatin, somatostatin and calcitonin gene related peptide. All of these neuropeptides have different biological functions. Neuropeptides and neurotransmitters are extracellular signalling molecules involved in a variety of physiological functions. Some peptide hormones, such as somatostatin, also act as neuropeptides. They are secreted from neuroendocrine glands and travel through the blood circulation to distant target tissues and organs. Whereas, neuropeptides are mainly secreted from neuronal cells and send their signals to neighbouring cells. Many neuropeptides may also be co-released with other small-molecule neurotransmitters. For example enkaphalin, neuropeptide-Y and galanin coexist with norepinephrine, a clasical neurotransmitter [3]. Neuropeptides have long been known to play a regulatory role in complex behaviours, such as learning, and pain sensation and memory [1, 2]. Additionally, the metabolism of neuropeptide, such as dynorphin, is impaired in a number of neurological diseases like schizophrenia and addiction [4]. In summary neuropeptides can act as either neurohormones neurotransmitters or neuromodulators where they help to maintain physiological homeostasis and influence important physiological functions [4].

1.1 Nociceptin

General information

Nociceptin (NC), also known as orphanin FQ (N/OFQ, is the natural ligand for NC receptor, called opiate receptor-like 1(ORL-1) or non-classical opioid receptor (NOP). NC is an endogenous ligand of G-protein coupled receptor (GPCRs) family. Nociceptin is derivative of prepronociceptin (PPNOC), which is present in a large variety of species [5]. Although, NC is an opioid-related peptide, it binds to its own receptor but does not attach to the classic opioid receptors [6, 7]. This neuropeptide is mainly expressed in neurons of

the central (CNS) and peripheral (PNS) nervous systems. The orphan receptor approach regarding the endogenous ligand of the oGPCR ORL-1 was demonstrated successfully with the discovery of N/OFQ, [7, 8].

Meunier et al. [7] used the term nociceptin for the novel peptide that he discovered based on putative pro-nociceptive properties. Almost in th same period, Reinscheid et al. [8] called this new orphan peptide orphanin FQ, as a ligand of an orphan receptor, whose first and last amino acids are Phe (F) and Gln (Q), respectively.

After 1995, a series of publications have provided detailed descriptions of its pharmacological, physiological and behavioural roles [9–11] and emphasized their biological importance in the body. In addition, the pattern of OFQ/N messenger RNA expression in the CNS has also been reported [11].

1.1.1 Structure of nociceptin

Nociceptin (N/OFQ, NC) is a 17-amino acid peptide (Phe-Gly- Gly- Phe –Thr-Gly-Ala-Arg-Lys-Ser-Ala-Arg-Lys-Leu-Asn-Gln-NH2) (Figure 1) which displays homology in amino acid sequence with opioid peptides, such as dynorphin A, endorphin and enkephalin. NC and dynorphin A both have 17 amino acids bounded by pairs of basic amino acids which are essential in their assembly from precursors peptides. The other similarity between these two peptides is that they have internal pairs of basic amino acids suggesting the likelihood of further processing. These opioid peptides share an YGGF pattern, where the fifth amino acid is either leucine or methionine (Figure 2). The amino terminal of NC is composed of phenylalanine instead of tyrosine, followed by GGF. As a final point, both peptides contain the same last two amino acids at the carboxyl terminal. NC is generated proteolytically from a larger peptide precursor, preproorphanin in a similar manner to endogenous opioids, which contains additional neuropeptides that may have biological activities [5, 12–16]. The structure of the primary rat and human preproorphanin has been elucidated. Since preproorphanin shares close structural homology to the endogenous opioid peptide precursors like prodynorphin and preproenkephalin, it has been suggested that a synchronized mechanism of evolution may have "alienated" NC from the opioid systems [17–19]. The studies on the regional distribution on preproNC, OP4/NOP receptors and NC mRNA showed that they are highly expressed in various neuronal sites with a

pattern wholly distinct from those of classical opioid peptides and share characteristic structural feature mainly with preprodynorphin.



Figure 1: Structural similarities between dynorphin A and nociceptin amino acid sequences [20]. Message: The domain (N-terminal) responsible for the activation of sequences. Address: The segment (C-terminal) involved in the binding of nociceptin and dynorphin A to specific receptors.

Nociceptin:Phe-Gly-Gly-Phe-Thr-Gly-Ala-Arg-Lys-Ser-Ala-Arg-Lys-Leu-Ala-Asn-GlnDynorphin A:Tyr-Gly-Gly-Phe-Leu-Arg-Arg-lle-Arg-Pro-Lys-Leu-Lys-Trp-Asp-Asn-Glnγ-Endorphin:Tyr-Gly-Gly-Phe-Met-Thr-Ser-Glu-Lys-Ser-Gln-Thr-Pro-Leu-Val-Thr-LeuMet-enkephalin:Tyr-Gly-Gly-Phe-Met

Leu-enkephalin: Tyr-*Gly-Gly-Phe*-Leu.

Figure 2: Structure of nociceptin and some of the closely related endogenous neuropeptides.



Molecular structure of nociceptin

1.1.2 Nociceptin receptor

Nociceptin (NC) receptor (NOP) in man consists of seven transmembrane regions with 370 amino acids [21]. The N-terminal of NC receptor polypeptide is a 44-amino acid unit with 3 adjoining sequences for glycosylation (Asn-X-Ser/Thr). In addition, protein kinase A and C can phosphorylate the polypeptide in the second and third intracellular loops, respectively. Numerous studies have described the structure of NC [11, 22, 23].

1.1.3 Distribution and localization of nociceptin and its receptor

NC and its receptors are widely distributed in the brain region like in thalamus, hippocampus, olfactory bulb, amygdala and cortical areas. [13, 21, 24–33]. NC receptors have been identified in other areas including the dorsal and ventral horns of the spinal cord [29, 34], periaqueductal gray matter of the midbrain and the nucleus raphe magnus.

NOP receptors co-localizes with *mu* opioid (MOP) receptors [26]. The localization and distribution pattern of NC-NOP system have revealed a role for NOP receptor in the processing of behavioural response to stress and anxiety, motor and balance control, aggression and autonomic control of physiological processes, reinforcement and reward, nociception and sexual behavior, [29, 34].

In addition, NC and its receptors have also been detected outside of the brain in peripheral organ systems such as spleen, vas deferens, intestine and immune system [27, 35, 36].

1.1.4 Physiological role of nociceptin

Nociceptin mediates the modulation of pain via stimulation of NOP in the brain and causes an increase in pain sensation, which suggests that NC may be implicated in the transmission of pain signals. In addition to the regulation of pain signals, NC has been implicated in a variety of physiological functions including, inhibition of locomotive activity [37], reversal of stressed-induced analgesia [37], reduction of stress responses [38, 39], induction of impairment in memory and learning [40, 41], release of neurotransmitters and hormones [42, 43], induction of diuresis and anti-natriuresis [44], neuronal differentiation [45], sexual and reproductive behaviour [46], itching, biting and licking [47], uterine contraction [48] feeding [49] anxiety [50–52], gastrointestinal motility [53]

induction of transient hypotension, diuresis-induced bradycardia [54–56], micturition [57] and antitussive effect in cough [58]. Additionally nociceptin may play a vital role in hypoxic-ischemic brain injury [59-62]. Many other functions regulated by NC include diuresis and sodium balance [44], regulation of temperature [63], vestibular function [64] modulation of inhibitory neural pathway that inhibit gastrointestinal movement, colonic and mucosal propulsive activity [65]. Nociceptin has been shown to suppress both excitatory [66] and inhibitory [67] synaptic transmission in the murine spinal cord. It also suppresses NMDA receptor-dependent long-term depression in the dentate gyrus of the hippocampus [68]. It also suppresses oxytocin, vasopressin and GnRH release [46] and inhibits tachykinin function [69]. Nociceptin activation of NOP is capable of modulating the activity of neurons in the suprachiasmatic nucleus [70] and lateral amygdale [71]. It has also been shown that nociceptin inhibits enkephalin release [72], mesolimbic dopamine transmission [73] and trigeminal neuronal response to excitatory amino acids [74]. In addition, nociceptin can inhibit endomorphin-1-induced analgesia [75]. In the periphery, N/OFQ inhibits nitric oxide release in the colon of murines [76]. OP₄/NOP receptor reduces the activation of adenylyl cyclase and Ca^{2+} channels while activating K⁺ channels in a manner similar to opioids.

All of these reports show that nociceptin is indeed involved in a large number physiological functions (Table 1).

Biological systems	Biological functions		
	a. Anxiolytic-like actions		
Brain	b. Antidepressant-like actions		
	c. Food intake (hyperphagia)		
Central nervous system	d. Memory and learning process		
	e. Modulation of locomotive activity		
Dorsal spinal cord	f. Pain regulation		
	g. Reward and addiction		
Supra spinal	h. Thermoregulation (hypothermia)		
	i. Regulates Addiction and anxiety-like behaviours		
	a. Antiarrhythymic effect		
Cardiovascular system	b. Decreases blood pressure and heart rate		
	c. Produces hypotension and bradycardia		
	d. Vasodilation (Cerebral)		
	e. Vasodilation (Peripheral)		
Endocrine system	a. Growth hormone secretion		
	b. Prolactin secretion		
	a. Inhibits motility (in mouse)		
Gastrointestinal tract	b. Reduces intestinal motility and neurogenic		
	contraction of stomach		
	c. Stimulates motility (in rat)		
	a. Analgesic effect		
Immune system	b. Immune modulation		
	c. Immunosuppression		
	d. Increases vascular permeability under		
	inflammation		
	a. Antitussive effect		
Respiratory tract	b. Inhibits bronchoconstriction		
	a. Antinatriuresis		
Renal function	b. Diuretic effect		
	c. Inhibits micturition reflex		
	a. Control of GnRH secretion		
Reproductive system	b. Facilitates lordosis		
	c. Facilitates erection		
	d. Neuroendocrine control		
	e. Regulating uterine contractility		

Table 1: Function of nociceptin in different biological systems

Modified from Tariq et al. [77]

1.1.5 Nociceptin in pathological conditions

Plasma nociceptin concentration has been found to either increased or decreased in different pathological conditions (**Table 2**). *Albeit*, nociceptin is produced in neurons of the CNS and PNS [78] but there is growing evidence that it is also found in body fluids including the plasma, serum, and cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) [79]. The circulating nociceptin may be a good predictor and a biological marker for a variety of pathological conditions. However, few studies have been done on this topic. [80] noted that the CNS level of NC and prepronociceptin increased significantly in animal models of chronic constriction lesion and diabetic neuropathic pain.

Pathological conditions	Plasma level	
Acute and chronic pain	Increased serum NC level	
Acute stroke	Increased plasma NC level	
Angina	Increased plasma NC level	
Atherosclerotic patients	Decreased plasma NC level	
Bipolar disorders	Increased plasma NC level	
Chronic ischemia of the limb	Decreased plasma NC level	
Chronic Ischemic cardiovascular disease	Decreased Plasma NC level	
Cluster headache	Decreased plasma NC level	
Diabetic neuropathy	No significant change	
Fibromyalgia syndrome	Decreased plasma NC level	
Hepatocellular carcinoma	Increased plasma NC level	
Major depressive disorder	Increased plasma NC level	
Migraine without aura	Decreased plasma NC level	
Primary biliary cirrhosis	Increased plasma NC level	
Postpartum depression	Increased plasma NC level	
Sepsis conditions	Increased plasma NC level	
Transient ischemic attack	Increased plasma NC level	
Wilson's disease	Increased plasma NC level	

Table 2: Circulating nociceptin (NC) in different pathological conditions

Modified from Tariq et al. [77]

1.1.6 Nociceptin receptor (NOP) agonists and antagonists

In addition to the peptide ligands, many classes of non-peptide chemical NOP ligands have been synthetized and identified. They include piperidines, nortropanes, spiropiperidines, 4-amino-quinolines and quinazolines, and many others. A detailed study of NOP agonists and antagonists may be found in the following reviews [10, 77, 81, 82].

1.1.7 Effects of nociceptin in the pancreas and uterus

Pancreas

Tekes et al. [79] revealed that long-term diabetes mellitus does not modify the plasma or CSF levels of NC. The pancreas, which regulates a variety of imperative physiological activities, has also been studied in relation to nociceptin and NOP receptors. It is believed that prolonged and extended hyperglycaemia reduces pancreatic β -cell responsiveness to secretagogues [83]. A study was conducted by Linari [84] regarding the regulation of pancreatic exocrine secretion *in vitro* by NC revealed that the NC-NOP system plays an inhibitory role in the regulation of exocrine pancreatic secretion such as amylase. An experiment was conducted by Matsushita et al. [85] with intracerebroventricular infusion of NC to mice and observed an increased level of plasma insulin. In diabetic rats the role of NC in glucagon secretion still remains to be determined.

Uterus

Klukovits et al. [48] revealed the presence of PNOC in the uterus of rats using radioimmunoassay and radioligand-binding techniques. Deák et al. [86] reported that NC derived from PNOC relaxes uterine muscle in rat. Additionally, NC like any other classical opiates, seems to function as a neuromodulator of the endocrine system of the reproductive system. Bryant et al. [87] reported that NC increased prolactin release in both male and female rats. Using NC knock-out mice and their wild-type littermates as controls, they showed that NC is important in prolactin regulation during lactation. They also showed that offspring survival is decreased when NC is not expressed in post-partum dams. In addition, the role of NC was investigated during the post-partum period by Gu et al. [88]. They suggested that NC may play a role in the pathogenesis of postpartum depression. It is also

speculated that the secretion of corticotropin-releasing hormone (CRH) from the epithelium of the endometrium of uterine wall and other hormones secreted from the endometrium may be regulated by NC.

Another important physiological role of the uterine wall is its ability to contract, due to the presence of smooth muscle in the myometrium. Mollereau and Mouledous [89] reported the presence of NC receptors in smooth muscle cells, which is of course an indirect evidence of the presence of NC in smooth muscles. However, no morphological evidence is available for the presence of NC in the muscular layer of the uterus. Physiological studies have shown that NC relaxes the human uterus [86]. However, the exact nature of the role of NC in the uterus and on smooth muscle in general is far from clear, not to mention its pattern of tissue distribution.

1.1.8 Methods used to study localization and tissue distribution of nociceptin.

Several techniques have been employed to study different parameters including, light immunohistochemistry, and ultrastructural localization of NC in tissue and organ systems. Light and electron microscopy technoiques have been rarely employed to study the pattern of distribution of NC at both the tissue and cellular levels. However, further studies on the location of NC in tissues and cytoplasmic organelles are indeed necessary for understanding its potential clinical application. A basic, reproducible and widely applicable method is needed to achieve this target.

Apart from these research methods and techniques, antisense oligonucleotides targeting NOP receptors or PNOC genes, or applying antibodies against NC directly have been used. In some cases, the receptors or the peptide precursor genes have been deleted genetically in some animal models [9].

An extensive and robust investigation has been carried out in CNS of murine model to understand the distribution and pattern of NC and its receptors in the brain using *in situ* hybridization and immunohistochemical techniques [29, 90, 90–92]. There are some other detailed maps that have been compiled by Darland et al. [93] in which the expression of NOP receptors and PPNOC mRNAs where depicted in discrete areas of the rat brain.

Due to lack of appropriate techniques it has been difficult to determine the binding sites of NC in organ systems. In order to solve this problem, radioligand technique was used to determine the exact location of this peptide in the tissues. Unfortunately, the method has never been used again because it was not reproducible [77]. The basic cause of failure of this technique to localize the binding site of nociceptin was due to the choice of an inappropriate/insensitive technique or low tissue level of its receptors.

A summary of techniques and methods used to investigate the structure and distribution of NC is shown in Table 3.

Table 3: Methods used to study	the structure and	distribution	of nociceptin in	n tissues
and body systems.				

Methods and Techniques	Relevance/use	
Autoradiography	Expression of nociceptin receptors in tissues	
DNA recombination technique (PCR	Detection of nociceptin in tissues	
etc.)		
ELISA	Distribution in body tissues	
Electrophysiological technique	Agonist and antagonists of NOP receptors	
HPLC coupled to tandem mass	Can be used for purification when combined with	
spectrometry (LC-MS/MS)	other techniques	
Immunohistochemistry	Distribution in body tissues	
<i>In situ</i> hybridization Expression of the neuropeptide and its recep		
Light and electron microscopy	Immuno-gold and immuno-silver staining of	
	nociceptin in intracellular organelles	
Mass spectrometry	Structural elucidation, identification,	
	characterization, metabolism study	
Positron Emission Tomography	Imaging of distribution sites	
Radioimmunoassay	Quantitative measurement of nociceptin	
X-gal histochemistry	Detection of receptor-expressing cells	

Modified from Tariq et al. [77]

1.1.9 Application of immunohistochemical, immunofluorescence and electron microscopy methods in the study of nociceptin

Literature search shows that electron microscopy (EM) is rarely used for the pattern of distribution and localization of NC in tissues even though it provides a solid and robust way of determining the cellular and intracellular localization. Electron microscopy comprises conventional transmission electron microscopy (TEM), immuno-EM whereas immunofluorescence microscopy is also a good tool for the morphological studies on nociceptin. In the electron microscopy, double-labelling immunocytochemistry is the most commonly used method for the detection of two or more peptides in cytoplasmic organelles [94].

1.2 Pancreas

1.2.1 Histology of pancreas

The pancreas has two functional components: exocrine part which produces pancreatic juice for digestion and endocrine component that produces insulin and other hormones such as glucagon, somatostatin and pancreatic polypeptide. The exocrine pancreas is formed mostly from acinar cells that secrete digestive enzymes and alkaline buffer to neutralize the acidic chyme formed by the stomach. These acini are surrounded by smaller ducts which drain into the central pancreatic duct. The gross morphology and histology of pancreas are shown in figures 3a and 3b.

The endocrine part of the pancreas is aggregated into small islands of cells called the islet of Langerhans. The islets are more abundant in the tail region of the pancreas. The capillaries of the islets are surrounded by layers of endocrine cells making direct contact with blood vessels. There are four types of cells in pancreatic islets which can be differentiated on the basis of their secretions. These are defined as α -cells which secrete glucagon, β -cells which secrete insulin, δ -cells which secrete somatostatin, and pancreatic polypeptide cells (PP-cells) which secrete pancreatic polypeptide [95].

1.2.2 Principal cell types of pancreatic islets

In normal pancreatic islets, the most numerous cell types are β -cells, which form about 70% of the total number of islet cells, and are located in the central portion and secrete insulin. The ultrastructure of pancreatric β -cell shows a homologous electron dense inner core, surrounded by an outer halo. The secretory granules are almost polyhedral in shape and a pale matrix and had a rounded or slightly oval nucleus with irregular contour and narrow perinuclear cisterns. The β -cells contain numerous secretory granules showing a mean diameter of 300 nm [94]. The α -cells constitute about 20% of the total cell population and are generally located peripherally in the islets. These cells are mostly polyhedral in shape and their nuclei are rounded with an undulating contour. The secretory granules of α cells show homogenous, large rounded moderately dense cored with narrow lucent-halo or well fitted outer membrane. The α -cells secretory granules have a diameter of about 250 nm. The granules are more uniform in size and more densely packed in the cytoplasm than the granules of the β -cells [94] The δ -cells constitute about 5-10% of the total pancreatic endocrine tissue and are also located peripherally in the islets. The δ -cells secrete somatostatin, which is contained in secretory granules that are about 300-350 nm and contain material of low to medium electron density [94].

Polypeptide Pancreatic cells (PP-cells) are located in the peripheral part of the islet. The PP-cells are almost polyhedral in shape and show oval or rounded nuclei with slightly undulating contours. The cytoplasm is moderately granulated, showing immature secretory granules with variable electron dense rounded or oval homogeneous cores. Mature secretory granules having a core with high electron density are separated from the limiting membrane by a narrow electron-lucent halo. The diameter of the PP-secretory granules is 110 nm [94].

1.2.3 Regulatory innervation of the pancreas

The pancreas receives regulatory stimuli via hormones in the blood and through the autonomic nervous system. These two inputs regulate the secretory activity of the pancreas. The pancreas is supplied with sympathetic adrenergic, parasympathetic cholinergic

neurotransmitters and neuropeptidergic nerves. These types of innervations are implicated in pancreatic secretory activities [96].



Figure 3a: Gross morphology of non-diabetic (a) and diabetic (b) rat pancreas.

Magnification: X2



Figure 3b: Micrographs of the endocrine and exocrine pancreas of non-diabetic (A) and diabetic (B) rats. Magnification: x 400

1.3 Diabetes mellitus

Diabetes mellitus (DM) is a complex, chronic metabolic disease, has a heterogeneous group of symptoms and is characterized by disturbances of carbohydrate, fat and protein metabolism, in which the person has high blood glucose levels, either because the insulin production is inadequate, or because the body's cells do not respond properly to insulin, or both. Hyperglycaemia, or elevated blood glucose may lead to various long-term complications like neuropathy, retinopathy and cardiovascular problems [97, 98].

DM is also regarded as a chronic inflammatory disease caused by inflammatory cytokines involving the innate immunity. Modern research indicates that elements of the adaptive immune system may also contribute to this syndrome. Many reports show that inflammatory cytokines do indeed have major role in the pathogenesis of type 2 diabetes. The etiology of type 1 DM include autoimmune destruction of pancreatic β -cells [99, 100].

1.3.1 Types of diabetes

Type 1 diabetes mellitus (T1DM) results from the body's failure to produce enough insulin. T1DM is characterized by a massive loss or the necrosis of insulin-producing β -cells of the pancreatic islets of Langerhans, leading to insulin deficiency. This form was previously referred to as insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus (IDDM) or juvenile diabetes because β -cells are destroyed in childhood by autoimmune system. Autoimmune destruction of β -cells may be triggered by viruses or chemical toxins [101, 102]. T1DM accounts for about 10-15% of all cases of DM [97].

Type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) results from insulin resistance, a condition in which cells fail to use insulin properly. This form was previously referred to as non insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus (NIDDM) or adult onset diabetes. The defective responsiveness of body tissues to insulin is believed to involve the insulin receptor. However, the specific defects are not known. T2DM is the most common type of diabetes and it accounts for almost 85-90% of all DM cases [97, 103, 104].

Gestational diabetes: The third main form of DM is gestational diabetes which occurs when pregnant women without a previous diagnosis of diabetes develop high blood glucose level. It may precede the development of type 2 DM. Gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM) is the pathophysiological state of insulin resistance or reduced insulin secretion which is noticed for the first time during mid pregnancy and progresses through the third trimester [105].

1.3.2 Role of novel peptides in diabetes mellitus

Adipokines, cytokines and chemokines are the primary neuropeptides that play a role in insulin resistance in diabetes mellitus. Some of the neuropeptides and their role in diabetes are shown in **Table 4**.

Neuropeptides	Role in diabetes	Reference
Acylation	Affects lipid and glucose metabolism. Leading	[106]
stimulating protein	to insulin resistance	
Adipolin	Exerts beneficial actions on glucose	[107]
	metabolism	
Adiponectin	Improves insulin sensitivity	[108]
Angiopoietin-like	Regulates ANGPTL3	[109]
protein		
Angiotensin	Serum level increases in oxidative stress,	[110]
	inflammation contributing to cell dysfunction	
	in diabetes	
Apelin	Decreases fat volume	[111]
Betatrophin	a) Disrupted triglyceride metabolism	[112], [113]
	b) Controls pancreatic β cell proliferation	
IL-6	Increases circulating free fatty acid and	[111]
	decreases adiponectin concentration	
Leptin	Regulates blood sugar via its control on	[114]
	appetite and fat storage	

 Table 4: Novel peptides implicated in the development of type 2 diabetes mellitus

Lipasin	Regulates serum triglyceride levels	[115]
PAI-1	Modulate insulin signaling	[111]
RBP4	Involved in the pathogenesis of type 2 diabetes	[116]
	mellitus	
	a)To link obesity with its comorbidities	
	b)Insulin resistance, T2DM, and involved in	
	certain components of the metabolic syndrome	
Resistin	Causes resistance to insulin	[117]
RIFL	Involved in lipid metabolism	[118]
TGF-β	Increases in GDM	[119]
ΤΝF-α	Contributes to the development of insulin	[111]
	resistance and diabetes	
Vaspin	Insulin-sensitizing with cardioprotective and	[120]
	antiatherosclerotic in diabetes	
Visfatin	Have insulin-mimetic actions	[111]

1.3.3 Nociceptin in diabetes mellitus

Peripheral neuropathy with significant neuropathic pain is a common complication of diabetes mellitus. It is widely accepted that nociceptin is involved in the pathogenesis of neuropathic pain caused by diabetes [121] and/or in pain regulation systems both at supraspinal and spinal levels. Intracerebroventricular injection of, nociceptin causes hyperalgesia or anti-opioid effects instead of analgesia. However, nociceptin produces allodynia or hyperalgesia when given intrathecally in low doses, but causes anti-nociceptive effects in high doses (Tekes [79, 80]. Liu et al. [80] found that, nociceptin concentrations are raised in the brain, spinal cord and serum of rats with diabetic neuropathy compared to control rats.

1.4 The uterus

The uterus of the rat consists of two horns, and is therefore referred to as a bicornuate uterus. At the tips of the two uterine horns are small lumpy glands called ovaries, which are connected to the horns of the uterus via tiny oviducts. The duplex structure of the uterus enables the rat to have multiple embryos [122]. The gross morphology and histology of uterus are shown in figures 4 and 5.



Figure 4: Gross morphology of the rat uterus (Fig 4A showing the reproductive system of the female rat which has been modified from [123] and in Fig 4B (arrows) shows the ovary and uterus, respectively. Magnification of 4B=X2

1.4.1. Histology of the rat uterus

1.4.2 The uterine wall

The uterine wall is composed of three layers of tissue. The three layers, from the innermost to the outermost, are as follows endometrium, myometrium and perimetrium [124].

Endometrium: The lining of the uterine cavity is called the endometrium. It consists of functional and basal layers. The functional layer can be further divided into compact and spongious compartments. Blood vessels that supply the functional layer arise from the basal layer. In all placental mammals, the endometrium is shed off periodically or reabsorbed if no pregnancy occurs. Thickness of endometrium of rat varies greatly and ranges from 0.5 mm to 5 mm and depends upon the reproductive cyclic changes [125].

The glandular and vascular tissues of the endometrium support the physiological demands of the growing foetus. Large numbers of uterine glands open onto the endometrial surface and extend deep into the lamina propria, almost reaching the myometrium.

Myometrium: The myometrium is the thickest layer of the uterine wall. The myometrium mostly consists of smooth muscle cells, connective tissue and contains larger blood vessels. Moreover, it is composed of three indistinctly defined layers of smooth muscle. The middle muscular layer contains numerous large blood and lymphatic vessels. The inner and outer layers of muscles are predominantly oriented parallel to the long axis of the uterus. The myometrium provides much of the contractile force needed to move a large foetus out of the uterus [126].

Perimetrium: The perimetrium is a loose connective tissue around the uterus. This layer is continuous with the lining of the pelvis. The perimetrium surrounds the posterior uterine surface and a significant part of the anterior part. The lower part of the anterior surface is lined by connective tissue [127]



Figure 5: General histology of the rat uterus showing, perimetrium, myometrium, endometrium (arrows) and lumen. Magnification: X40

2. Hypotheses, Aims and Objectives

Hypotheses

Nociceptin has been implicated in the physiology of pain, including those associated with labour. Nociceptin has also been shown to play a role in endocrine secretion. The aim of the study is to test two hypotheses: Nociceptin is present in endocrine glands e.g. endocrine pancreas. This will allow the nociceptin to play a role in endocrine function.

- Nociceptin, which has also been localized to smooth muscle, is present in the uterus. The presence of nociceptin will enable it to participate in uterine pain especially during labour.
- 2. The tissue content of nociceptin will change after the onset of diabetes mellitus.

Aims of the study

The aims of the study were to:

- 1. Determine the pattern of distribution of nociceptin in the pancreatic islets cells of rats. Determine the localization of nociception in the uterus tissue of rats.
- 2. Determine the hypothetic changes of the nociceptin level in the uterus of murine model of streptozotocin-induced diabetes

Objectives of the study

- 1. Investigate the distribution of nociceptin in the endocrine pancreas of non-diabetic and diabetic rats using immunohistochemical, immunofluorescence, Western blot and immunoelectron microscopy methods.
- 2. Examine morphology of the uterus after the onset of diabetes.
- 3. Examine the ultrastructure of the endometrium and myometrium of non-diabetic and diabetic rats using conventional electron microscopy.
- 4. Investigate the distribution of nociceptin in the uterus of non-diabetic and diabetic rats using immunofluorescence, Western blot and immunoelectron microscopy methods.

3. Materials and Methods

3.1 Experimental animals

Twelve adult male or female Wistar rats, weighing 225-250 g, were divided randomly into non-diabetic control group (n = 6) and streptozotocin (STZ)-induced diabetic group (n = 6). Wistar rats were procured from Harlan Laboratories (Harlan Laboratories, Oxon, England) and bred from the original stock in the Animal Facility of the College of Medicine, UAE University. The rats were housed in plastic cages (six rats/cage) in climate-controlled facilities at $23 \pm 1^{\circ}$ C and $50 \pm 4\%$ humidity. Day and night cycle was maintained at 12 h/12 h. Standard animal chow (Emirates Feed Factory, Abu Dhabi, UAE), and tap water were provided *ad libitum*. The study was performed with the approval of the CMHS Animal Research Ethics Committee (Approval number: A02/11). During the entire study, the Helsinki guiding principles for the care of and use of laboratory animals were been observed.

3.2 Induction of experimental diabetes mellitus

Diabetes mellitus (DM) was induced either in male or female rats by a single intraperitoneal injection (ip) of streptozotocin, (STZ) (Sigma Chemical Co., St. Louis, MO, USA) at a dose of 60 mg/kg body weight [128]. The STZ was freshly dissolved in citrate buffer (0.5 M, pH 4.5) (see appendix). Following seven days after STZ injection, DM was confirmed by checking blood glucose with test strips using One Touch Ultra 2 glucometer (Life scan Inc., Milpitas, CA, USA). Drops of blood from the tail end of each rat were used for this purpose. The rats were considered diabetic if the random blood glucose levels were ≥ 280 mg/dl. The animals were processed for morphological studies two weeks after the onset of DM. Body weight and blood glucose levels were noted before and at the end of the experiment.

3.3 Experimental design

Following the diagnosis of DM, both age-matched healthy non-diabetic controls and STZinduced diabetic male or female virgin rats were divided into two groups each containing six rats. Female rats were selected on the basis of their oestrous cycle as well [129]. Rats with oestrous cycle on days four were selected for the study. The selection was based on the visual nature of the external genitalia including swollen, moist, and pink vaginal opening with wrinkles and or striations in the posterior and anterior borders.

Groups of experimental animals

- Group 1: Non-diabetic healthy controls
- Group 2: Diabetic rats

3.4 Body weight

The body and organ (either pancreas or uterus) weights of non-diabetic and diabetic rats were recorded using a 9001 Scale (Sartorius, Hertfordshire, UK) and expressed as mean \pm standard error of the mean (SEM) of the body or organ weights.

3.5 Glucose measurement

The blood glucose level was measured for each individual rat of both groups. The blood samples were drawn from the tail end of the rat for blood glucose measurement and expressed as mean \pm standard error of the mean (SD).

3.6 Glucose tolerance test on non-diabetic and diabetic rats

Non-diabetic and STZ-induced diabetic rats were subjected to intraperitoneal (i.p) glucose tolerance test, after an overnight fasting for 12 hours. Each rat was given an i.p. glucose load of 2 g/kg body weight according to the method of Kim et al. [130]. The blood glucose measurements were made at fasting zero time (before glucose load), 30, 60, and 120 minutes after the glucose load.

3.7 Tissue collection

Two weeks after the onset of DM, all of the rats from each group were killed humanely under general anesthesia by diethyl ether. A mid-line abdominal incision was made and either the pancreas or uterus was rapidly removed. Representative tissue fragments were taken from the body of the pancreas and uterus and used for immunohistochemical, immunofluorescence, electron microscopy and molecular biology studies.

3.8 Light microscopy of pancreas and uterus

Pancreas and uterine tissues from non-diabetic and diabetic female Wistar rats (nondiabetic control n=6) and (diabetic n=6) were dissected out and washed in phosphate buffered saline (PBS) at pH 7.2, blot dried, cut into small pieces and fixed rapidly for 24 hours in freshly prepared Zamboni's fixative [131]. After washing with running tap water, the samples of pancreatic tissues were dehydrated in ascending series of concentrations of ethanol and cleared in xylene and then embedded in paraffin wax for immunofluorescence and immunohistochemical analysis according to standard procedures [132]. The paraffin blocks were trimmed with razor blade and then sections of 5-6-µm thickness were cut with rotary microtome and were placed on slides and stored until further processing.

3.9 Immunohistochemical studies of pancreas

Deparaffinized and rehydrated sections were processed for immunohistochemistry using the avidin-biotin complex (ABC) method [133].

Briefly, the sections were incubated in 0.3% H₂O₂ solution in methanol for 45 min to block the activity of endogenous peroxidase. Then the sections were rehydrated in descending, gradeed ethanol (100% to 50%) and then transferred into phosphate buffered saline (PBS) three times (5 minutes each). After washing with PBS the tissue sections on the slides were encircled with Dako pen (Dako Cytomation, Glostrup, Denmark) to stop the draining of the solutions from the sections.

The sections were later incubated with blocking buffer for 30 min to start the staining procedure. After draining off the blocking buffer, the sections were allowed to incubate overnight in primary antibodies (anti-rabbit nociceptin antibody; Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, CA, USA) at a dilution of 1:100 at 4°C. On the next day the slides were removed from fridge and kept at room temperature for one hour and were later washed 3X in PBS (5 minutes each).

Then the slides were incubated with pre-diluted biotinylated anti-rabbit IgG for 1 hour and again the sections were washed with PBS 3 times (5 minutes each).

Then sections were later incubated in streptavidin peroxidase conjugate at a dilution of 1:1000 for one hour and then washed in PBS 3 times (5 minutes each).

The peroxidase activity was observed by incubating the sections in 3,3-diaminobenzidine tetrahydrochloride (DAB) containing 0.03% hydrogen peroxide in PBS for 5 minutes.

Later the slides were then washed under running water for 5 min and then counterstained with haematoxylin for one min. They were later differentiated in acidic ethanol and washed for 2 min with running tap water, then again dehydrated in ascending grades of ethanol for 3 minutes each (50%, 70% & 95% ethanol) and then in 100% ethanol with two changes for 5 min each.

Subsequently the sections were cleared in xylene and mounted on glass slides in Cytoseal 60 (Stephens Scientific, Riverdale, New Jersey, USA). The sections were examined with Zeiss Axiophot microscope (Carl Zeiss, Jena, Germany) and the images of the immunopositive cells were taken.

3.10 Double-labelling immunofluorescence studies of the pancreas

In order to determine whether NC colocalizes with insulin in non-diabetic and diabetic pancreatic tissues, sections were incubated with antibodies against NC and insulin before being immunolabelled with either tetramethylrhodamine isothiocyanate (TRITC; red) or fluorescein isothiocyanate (FITC; Green) according to a previously described method [133].

Departfinized sections were washed in PBS and circled with a Dako pen to prevent solutions draining away from the tissue section. The sections were incubated first with blocking reagent for 30 min.

Thereafter, the blocking reagent was drained off and the sections were later incubated with the primary antibody (anti rabbit nociceptin polyclonal antibody; 1:100) for 24 hours at 4°C. On the following day, the sections were brought to room temperature for one hour and after washing with PBS, the sections were labelled with secondary antibody (anti rabbit TRITC; 1:100) for one hour at room temperature. The same pancreatic tissue sections were

later incubated with the second primary antibody (anti mouse insulin antibody) overnight at 4°C and then labeled with the second secondary antibody (anti mouse FITC; 1:100) (Jackson Laboratory, West Grove, Pennsylvania, USA) for one hour. After washing with PBS three times each, the tissue sections were held in Immunomount® (Shandon, Pittsburgh, PA, USA). Sites of immunoreaction were detected and photographed with Zeiss confocal microscope (Carl Zeiss, LSM 510, confocal microscope Jena, Germany).

3.11 Immunofluorescence microscopy of the uterus

In order to determine the localization of NC in the endometrium or myometrium, deparaffinized sections were incubated with antibodies against NC. Immunolabelling with fluorescein isothiacyanate (FITC) was employed according to a previously described method [133]. Briefly, sections of the uterus of non-diabetic control and diabetic rats were treated with a blocking agent for 30 min at room temperature after rinsing in PBS. The sections were then incubated with anti rabbit nociceptin polyclonal antibody (1:100) for 24 hours at 4°C. Sites of immunoreaction were detected with anti-rabbit FITC (1:100). The sections were held in Immunomount® mounting medium (Shandon, Pittsburgh, PA, USA), examined, and images were taken with a Nikon Confocal Microscope Eclipse 80i, Japan.

3.12 Tissue processing for conventional electron microscopy

Pancreatic and uterine tissues were dissected out from each group of rats (non-diabetic and diabetic) washed in 0.1M phosphate buffer (pH 7.2) and then immersed immediately in Karnovsky's fixative at pH 7.2 [134] for 24 hours at 4°C. After rinsing with phosphate buffer the tissue samples were post fixed with 1% osmium tetroxide for one hour. After washing with distilled water, the samples were dehydrated in ascending series of graded ethanol from 30% to 95% and 100 % and then finally in propylene oxide. Then tissue were infiltrated and embedded in Agar100 epoxy resin and polymerized at 65°C for 24 hours. Blocks were trimmed and semithin and ultrathin sections were cut with Reichert Ultracuts, ultramicrotome. Semithin sections (130 nm) on glass slides were stained with 1% aqueous toluidine blue on electro thermal slide drying bench at 55°C and ultrathin sections of golden colour (95 nm) on 200 mesh copper grids then were contrasted with uranyl acetate [135] followed by lead citrate [136]. Then grids were examined and photographed at different

magnifications with Philips CM10 transmission electron microscope (Eindhoven, Netherlands).

3.13 Double-labelling immunoelectron microscopy of the pancreas

Fixation of tissue samples

Immunoelectron microscopic studies were carried out by using a previously described method [137]. Pancreatic tissue fragments of six, non-diabetic (n =6) and six diabetic (n = 6) male Wistar rats for each group were used for the immunoelectron microscopy study. Rat pancreata were quickly excised and cut into pieces (4 x 4 mm³) and fixed in freshly prepared 4% p-formaldehyde + 0.1% glutaraldehyde in 0.1 M sodium phosphate buffer at pH 7.2 [138] fixative for 24 hours at 4^{0} C. Dehydration and embedding of the samples into LR white resin (London Resin, Agar Scientific, UK) was performed according to [139] techniques with some modifications.

Embedding of tissue samples in LR White resin and sectioning

After washing in the fixation buffer, the tissues were dehydrated through a graded series of ethanols from 70%-95%. The dehydrated samples were infiltrated with three mixtures of ethanol and LR white resin (2:1, 1:1, 1:2) staying one hour at each stage. Afterwards, they were transferred into pure LR white resin for 24 hours at 4^oC. The samples were then placed into fresh embedding medium for 2 hours at room temperature. Then the tissues were later transferred into Agar gelatin capsules of 0 sizes with labels and filled with fresh LR white resin and tightly capped. Polymerization was achieved by irradiation with ultraviolet light (360-365nm) for 24 hours in a TAAB UV chamber at room temperature. Capsules were removed and blocks were trimmed. Semithin and ultrathin sections were placed on a drop of water on glass slides and were dried and stained with 1% toluidine blue on a hotplate. Ultrathin sections (golden colour, 95 nm) were cut and collected and mounted onto carbon formvar-coated 200 mesh nickel grids.

Postembedding double immunolabelling of ultrathin sections

Nickel grids were then jet-washed with deionized water thoroughly to remove aldehydes from the sections, then the grids were placed in aqueous 10 % H_2O_2 for 10 minutes. After washing in deionized water the sections were immersed in 0.5 M NH₄Cl in 0.01 M PBS (pH 7.2) for 20 min to reduce the staining background. After washing with PBS buffer (pH 7.2) containing, 1% BSA and 0.1% Tween-20 for 5 min, they were then blocked in 20% NGS diluted in washing buffer for 10 min. The grids were later incubated overnight at 4°C with nociceptin at 1:100 (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, CA, USA) and washed in PBS and blocking buffer. They were later incubated with goat anti-rabbit IgG conjugated to 10 nm gold particles at a dilution of 1:20 for two hours at room temperature.

After washing in PBS, the grids were incubated in the second primary antibody (antibodies against insulin, 1:100; Dako, Copenhagen, Denmark) for 24 hours at 4°C. The sections were brought to room temperature for one hour and incubated again in a solution of goat anti-mouse IgG conjugated to 5 nm gold particles at a concentration of 1:20 for 2 hours at room temperature.

After washing with PBS buffer, the sections were fixed in 2.5% aqueous glutaraldehyde and were washed with deionized water then blot dried. The grids were contrasted with 2% uranyle acetate and lead citrate, for 15 and 7 minutes, respectively. After washing the grids with deionized water and dried on a filter paper, they were examined with Philips CM10, transmission electron microscpe (Eindhoven, Netherlands).

3.14 Immunoelectron microscopy study of uterus

Immunoelectron microscopy study was performed according to the methods described by [94, 140]. Briefly, uterine tissue fragments of non-diabetic control and diabetic Wistar rats were dehydrated in ascending concentrations of ethanol (50% to 70%) and transferred to zero-sized Agar gelatin capsules then embedded in LR white resin as described in section 3.13.

Postembedding single immunolabelling of ultrathin sections

Ultrathin sections were cut and stained as described in section 3.13. Briefly, the uterine tissue sections were incubated overnight with antibodies against nociceptin (1:100; Santa Cruz) at 4°C in humid chamber. The next day the grids were brought to room temperature
for one hour then washed and incubated with secondary anti-rabbit IgG conjugated to 10 nm gold particles, at a concentration of 1:20. After washing with PBS the sections were fixed in 2.5% aqueous glutaraldehyde solution, washed with deionized water and then blot dried. The grids were later contrasted with 2% uranyl acetate and lead citrate, for 15 and 7 minutes, respectively. After washing the grids with deionized water, they were dried on a filter paper and stored in petridish. The grids were examined and images were taken with Philips CM10, transmission electron microscope (Eindhoven, Netherlands)

3.15 Morphometry

Six images from each group were randomly selected for quantification. The procedure was carried out on immunohistochemical, immunofluorescent and immunogold electron microscopy images. For the immunohistochemical images, the results were shown as percentages of labeled immunoreactive cell related to the total number of cells (\pm SEM). In immunofluorescence images, cells containing both nociceptin and insulin were counted.

In transmission electron microscopy images, quantification of nociceptin and insulin peptides were based on secretory granules of β -cells that contain both nociceptin- and insulin-labelled gold particles, 10 nm for nociceptin and 5 nm for insulin. The number of gold particles present on secretory granules was counted and reported to the total number of labelled granules, thus providing a mean density of labeling in each secretory granule.

3.16 Western blotting of nociceptin in tissues

A. Preparation of pancreas and uterine tissues lysates

- 1. The uteri and the pancreata were retrieved from the animals and kept on ice to prevent tissue lysis.
- 2. After homogenization, the tissue samples were placed in Eppendorf tubes and stored at -20°C immediately. To a 5 mg piece of tissue, 300 μl lysis buffer (RIPA buffer) was rapidly added before homogenization using electric homogenizer. The blade was rinsed twice with another 2 x 300 μl lysis buffer, then maintained at constant agitation on an orbital shaker for 2 hours at 4°C.

 The homogenate was centrifuged at 10,000 rpm at 4°C in a microcentrifuge for 10 minutes. The supernatants were transferred to a fresh tube kept on ice. The pellet was then discarded.

B. Protein Quantification

- A small volume (5µl) of supernatant was taken from the total protein extract to perform quantitation using BSA as standard (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA, USA, Cat no. 500-0001). The protein concentration was determined for tissue lysate using Bio-Rad protein Assay kit, (Cat no. 500-0001).
- 2. To the remaining volume of tissue lysate, an equal volume of 2X Laemmli sample buffer (Loading buffer) was added.
- 3. Tissue lysate was boiled in sample buffer at 95°C for 10 minutes and aliquot to reduce and denature the protein and stored at -20°C.
- 4. Prior to electrophoresis, the tubes containing cell lysate were defrosted at 37°C on ice and centrifuged at 16,000 x g in a microcentrifuge for 5 minutes at 4°C.

C. Sample protein loading and separation using gel electrophoresis

The quantity of protein samples loaded into the wells of 10 % SDS-PAGE gel was 40µg along with prestained, molecular weight ladder. 10X diluted running gel buffer was diluted with distilled water up to 1X and filled the tank. The gel was run for 2-3 hours at 90 Volts.

D. Transfer of protein samples from the gel to the membrane

The gel was placed in transfer buffer for 10 minutes and the stack was transferred as follows:

1. The gel was placed on the cathode side and the blot on the anode. The cassette was gently placed in the transfer tank containing transfer buffer and placed on ice block in the tank. The protein was transferred from the gel to nitrocellulose

membrane for 2 hours at 4°C in the dark at constant current of 90 volts. The membrane is now ready for antibody staining.

E. Ponceau Staining

The membrane was rinsed in water and incubated in 100% Ponaceau S stain until bands appear to check the transfer quality. Wash off the Ponaceau S stain was washed off with three washes in tris-buffered saline tween-20 (TBST) until proper cleaning.

F. Staining of uterine and pancreatic samples with antibody

The gel membrane was blocked with neutral protein for one hour at 21°C, shaked and mixed continuosly with 5% non-fat milk powder in Tris Buffered Saline with Tween® 20 (TBST).

The membrane was incubated with a primary antibody (anti-nociceptin antibody, ab10277) at a concentration of 1:500 in 5% blocking solution overnight at 4°C.

- 1. GAPDH (14C10) Rabbit mAb #2118 was used as loading control.
- Then membrane was washed 3X in TBST for 5 minutes each and then incubated with secondary antibody (goat anti-rabbit IgG-HRP Conjugate #170-6515, Biorad) at 1:5000 dilution in blocking buffer containg 5% milk in TBST at room temperature for one hour.
- 3. The membrane washed 3X in TBST for 5 minutes each, then rinsed in TBS.
- The signal was developed by using, Pierce ECL Plus Western Blotting Substrate (Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc.81 Wyman Street Waltham, MA USA 02451) according to manufacturer's protocol.
- The images were captured with Typhoon FLA 9500. (GE Healthcare Bio-Sciences AB Björkgatan 30 751 84 Uppsala Sweden)

3.17 Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis was done by using SPSS software 21.0. The data obtained were calculated as means \pm SEM. Comparisons between data were done and non-parametric Mann-Whitney U test was used to determine the statistical significance. P values of less than 0.05 were taken as significant.

4. Results

4.1 Pancreas

4.1.1 Body and organ weight ratios

The average body weight of the non-diabetic male rats was 218 ± 12 g. Pancreas to body weight ratio for non-diabetic rats was 0.0020 ± 0.0004 . The average body weight of diabetic rats was 185 ± 10 g and pancreas to body weight ratio was 0.0040 ± 0.0007 . Statistical analysis using Mann Whitney test reveals no significance.

4.1.2 Glucose measurement

The random blood glucose level was measured for each individual rat of both groups. The average blood glucose level for non-diabetic controls was $121 \pm 12 \text{ mg/dL}$. The average blood glucose level for diabetic rats was $579 \pm 10 \text{ mg/dL}$. There was a marked (p <0.05) difference between the glucose level in non-diabetic controls versus diabetic rats.

4.1.3 Glucose tolerance test in male rats

Figure 6 depicts changes in the blood glucose concentration during intraperitoneal glucose tolerance test. The glucose load of 2g/kg body weight intraperitoneally generated different profiles in control and STZ-diabetic group. The changes in glucose levels in non-diabetic rats differed from those in the diabetic group. Basal plasma glucose was significantly higher in the diabetic rats and the i.p. glucose load increased glucose levels, in both groups but the level of blood glucose remained significantly (p < 0.05) higher in diabetic rats even 120 minutes after glucose challenge.



Figure 6: Glucose tolerance test in male Wistar rats after i.p. load of 2g/kg of glucose. * $_{P}$ < 0.001 (non-diabetic versus diabetic)

4.1.4 Light microscopy for pancreas

Immunohistochemistry by avidin-biotin-complex and double labelled immunofluorescence methods were employed to determine the presence of NC in pancreatic tissues of nondiabetic control and diabetic rats. The results are summarized below.

4.1.5 Immunohistochemistry studies (Avidin Biotin Complex method)

Figure 7 shows nociceptin immunoreactive cells in the central and peripheral portions of the islet of Langerhans of non-diabetic control rats. According to Figure (7a), the number of nociceptin-positive cells in the pancreatic islet of non-diabetic control rats appears to be higher compared to those seen in the islets of diabetic rats (Figure 7b). The sizes of the islets were found to be reduced in diabetic condition (highlighted with arrows).



Figure 7: Light microscopic images of nociceptin-immunopositive cells (arrows) in the endocrine pancreas of non-diabetic (7a) and diabetic (7b) rats. Note that the expression of nociceptin is stronger in the islets of non-diabetic control compared to that of diabetic rats. Magnification: X400



Figure 8: Percentage distribution of nociceptin-immunoreactive cells in the pancreas of non-diabetic and diabetic rats.Note that the number of nociceptin-positive cells is significantly (p < 0.05) lower in diabetic rats - controls. n=6

4.1.6 Double labelling immunofluorescence study

Immunofluorescence technique further corroborates our findings with the ABC method as reported in earlier section (Figure. 7a and b). The result of the immunofluorescence study is shown in Figure 9 which illustrates the co-localization of nociceptin with insulin. Nociceptin-positive cells are shown in red while that of insulin by green fluorescence. Yellow colour specifies cells that contain both nociceptin and insulin.

A representative section of non-diabetic rat islets is shown in Figure 9a and diabetic in Figure 9b. The pancreatic islets of non-diabetic control rat pancreas contain significantly ($p \le 0.05$) greater number of NC- and insulin-positive cells compared to diabetic group (Fig. 9). The figures show that insulin and nociceptin immunoreactivity can be observed in β -cells of pancreatic islet. In figure 9c morpohmetric analysis also shows the number of cells containing either insulin, nociceptin or insulin+nociceptins significantly lower (*p< 0.0000003) compared to non diabetic rat pancreas.



Figure 9: Immunofluorescence micrographs of nociceptin (red-thick arrows) and insulin (green-thin arrows) in the islets of non-diabetic (9a) and diabetic (9b) rats. Yellow colour indicates cells that contain both nociceptin and insulin. There is a large reduction in the number of nociceptin- and insulin-positive cells in diabetic rat. Magnification: X200



Non diabetic ⊗ Diabetic

Figure 9c: Number of cells containing either insulin, nociceptin or insulin+nociceptin in pancreas of non-diabetic and diabetic rats.*p< 0.0000003 (Significantly lower compared to non diabetic rat pancreas).

4.1.7 Conventional electron microscopy

4.1.7.1 Non-diabetic and diabetic pancreatic β-cells

In non-diabetic pancreatic islets the most numerous cells were β -cells located in the central portion of pancreas that secrete insulin. Most part of the islet was covered with these cells. Insulin secretory granules of β -cells were observed with homologous electron dense inner core and surrounded by outer peripheral halo with crystalline matrix, which is electron lucent in nature. The secretory granules were almost polyhedral in shape with a pale matrix and have a rounded or slightly oval nucleus with irregular contour and narrow perinuclear cisterns. Non-diabetic β -cells contain numerous secretory granules which showed a mean diameter of 300 nm (Figure 10 A).

In diabetic pancreatic β -cell, the ultra-structural study revealed diverse degrees of injury in the β -cell organelles, such as alterations in the secretory granules with dialated halo space. Moreover the changes, like damage of chromatin matrix of the nucleus with dilated nuclear envelope, abundant vacoularization in cytoplasm were seen. Broken endoplasmic reticulum and swollen mitochondria with loss of cristae also were observed. Degenerated and sparsely scatted Golgi bodies contribute to explain the appearance of a diabetic syndrome in the rat tissue (Figure 10 B).



Figure 10: Non-diabetic rat (A) pancreatic β -cells showing a large number of secretory granules (SG), normal nuclear architecture (N), normal nuclear envelope (NE), normal endoplasmic reticulum (ER) and well developed mitochondria (M). In contrast, β -cells of diabetic rat (B) have fewer SG, ER, broken Golgi bodies (GB) and many vacuoles (V). (Magnification: X 14000)

4.1.7.2 Double labelling immunoelectron microscopic study

Immunoelectron microscopy was performed using two different sizes of immunogold particles to detect insulin and nociceptin in pancreatic islet cells. Insulin secretory granules of β -cells had a wide halo and a dense core of varying shapes (Figure 11a). Ultrastructural examination of the immunogold stained pancreatic islet cells clearly recognized two distinct types of gold particles on the granules of pancreatic β -cells. Immunogold particles conjugated with insulin (5 nm size) and nociceptin (10 nm gold particles) were observed on the secretory granules of β -cells. Glucagon secretory granules of α -cells remained unlabeled.

In diabetic rat pancreas, immunogold labeling of β -cells showed fewer secretory granules as compared to non-diabetic control (Figure 11b). Immunogold particles were not observed on other cell organelles, intracellular vesicles, connective tissue and other extracellular spaces.

Quantification of immunogold particles of nociceptin and insulin is shown in Figure 12. The mean \pm SD of insulin-, and nociceptin-conjugated particles in non-diabetic islets was 78.33 ± 14.25 and 51.56 ± 12.98 , respectively in comparison to diabetic islets (37.33 ± 5.70 for insulin; 20.44 ± 2.83 for nociceptin). The mean values were statistically significantly (p < 0.000005) different when analyzed by Mann-Whitney-U test. The number of insulin-, together with nociception-conjugated immunogold particles per field was lower after the onset of diabetes mellitus (129.89 ± 23.33 vs. 57.78).



Figure 11: Immunoelectron microscopy of pancreatic β -cells of non-diabetic (a) and diabetic (b) rats. Secretory granules of pancreatic β cell contain immunogold particles labelled with insulin (5 nm, thin arrow) as well as nociceptin (10 nm, thick arrow). Note that the β -cells of diabetic rats contain fewer secretory granules. Scale bar = 1 μ m



Figure 12 shows the total number of insulin (ins)- and nociceptin (noci)-conjugated particles in secretory granules of β -cells of non-diabetic control and diabetic rats. The number of insulin- and nociceptin-conjugated particles per field is significantly (***p < 0.00005) lower in β -cells of diabetic rats compared to non-diabetic control.

4.1.8 Western blot analysis

Semi-quantitative analysis of nociceptin in pancreatic tissues of non-diabetic and diabetic Wistar rats was performed to quantify the tissue content of nociceptin. It is evident from figure 13A that the expression of nociceptin was higher in the pancreas of non-diabetic compared with those of diabetic rats. Densitometric analysis is shown in figure 13B.





4.2. Uterus

4.2.1 Body and organ weight ratios

The average body weight of the non-diabetic female rats was found to be 201 ± 18 g. Uterus to body weight ratio for non-diabetic rats was 0.0027 ± 0.0005 . The average body weight of diabetic rats was 168 ± 23 g and uterus to body weight ratio was 0.0015 ± 0.0003 . Statistical analysis using Mann-Whitney U test reveals no significance.

4.2.2 Glucose measurement

The random blood glucose level was measured for each individual rat of both groups. The average blood glucose level for non-diabetic controls was $109 \pm 18 \text{ mg/dL}$. The average blood glucose level for diabetic rats was $576 \pm 26 \text{ mg/dL}$. There was a marked (p < 0.05) difference between the glucose level in non-diabetic controls versus diabetic rats.

4.2.3 Glucose tolerance test of female rats

Figure 14 shows the changes in glucose levels during intraperitoneal glucose tolerance test (IPGTT). The glucose load of 2g/kg body weight, when given intraperitoneally resulted in different responses by non-diabetic control and STZ-diabetic groups. Basal plasma glucose was significantly higher in the diabetic female rats after the i.p. glucose load, however, the handling of glucose was significantly (p < 0.001) poorer in diabetic rats compared to non-diabetic controls.



Figure 14: Glucose tolerance test of non-diabetic and STZ-induced diabetic female rats ** Significantly (p< 0.001) lower compared to diabetics.

4.2.4 Gross morphology of the uterus

The uteri of diabetic rats were smaller compared to non-diabetic controls as early as 15 days after the onset of DM. In addition, the number of blood vessels supplying the uteri of diabetic rats appeared to be fewer in number when compared to non-diabetic control (Figure 15).



Figure 15: Gross morphology of non-diabetic control (a) and diabetic (b) rat uteri. Thick arrows show the non-diabetic and thin arrows diabetic. Note that the density of blood vessels in non-diabetic rat uterus appears to be more conspicuous compared to that of diabetic. Magnification: X2

4.2.5 Light microscopy study

Light microscopy study was also carried out on semithin sections of uterus to examine the morphology of the rat uterus after the onset of DM. The endometrium and myometrium of the uterus of non-diabetic control were significantly thicker than those of diabetic rats (Figure 16). Moreover, the endometrial glands were less prominent in diabetic rats when compared non-diabetic control rats. The overall size of the uterus was much smaller in diabetic rats compared to control (Figure 17)



Figure 16: Representative micrographs of non-diabetic (A), and diabetic (B) rat uterus 2 weeks after STZ treatment. n=6, m= myometrium, e= endometrium. Magnification: X 40.



Figure 17: Width of endometrium and myometrium layers of uterus in non-diabetic and STZ-diabetic rats.* shows statistical significance at p < 0.05.

4.2.6 Immunofluorescence study

Six uterine tissue sections from the non-diabetic control and diabetic rats were examined with confocal microscope and images were taken with EZ-C1 software (Eclipse 80i, Nikon Japan). Figure 18 show that nociceptin is localized in the uterus of both non-diabetic and diabetic rats. Nociceptin coupled with FITC (green) immunofluorescence staining was rarely seen in the perimetrial layer of the uterus. However, large number of nociceptin-positive cells was observed in the endometrial layer of the uterus.

The number of nociceptin-immunoreactive cells was significantly (p < 0.05) lower in the endometrium of diabetic rats compared to that of non-diabetic control (Figure 19). In addition, the columnar epithelium of the endometrium of diabetic rat uterus did not express nociceptin as strongly as that of non-diabetic control.

The number of nociceptin-immunoreactive cells seen in the myometrium of diabetic rats was significantly (p < 0.05) lower compared to that of non-diabetic control group. (Figure 19). Moreover the myometrium of the uterus of both non-diabetic control and diabetic rats contain nociceptin-immunoreactive neuronal cell bodies and nerve fibres. These nerve fibres are varicose in nature. The density of the nociceptinergic innervation of the myometrium of diabetic rats was less pronounced when compared to that of non-diabetic control.

4.2.7 Morphometry

Morphometric evaluation of immunofluorescent images shows that the number of nociceptin-positive cells was significantly (p < 0.05) reduced after the onset of diabetes (Figure 19)



Figure 18: Immunofluorescence micrographs of nociceptin-positive cells (thin arrow) in the endometrium of non-diabetic (A) and diabetic (B) rats after the induction of diabetes. Note that the number of nociceptin-positive cells (thin arrows) is more in the endometrium of non-diabetic compared to that of diabetic rats. Moreover, the expression of nociceptin is more intense in the compact layer (*) of the endometrium of non-diabetic compared to that of diabetic varicose nerves (thick arrows) are more abundant in the myometrium of non-diabetic (C) when compared to that of diabetic (D) rats. Scale bar = 1 μ m.



Figure 19: Morphometry of nociceptin immuno-positive cells in the endometrium and myometrium of the uterus of non diabetic control and diabetic rats. Note that the number of immuno-positive cells were significantly (p < 0.05) reduced after the onset of diabetes. n=6

4.2.8 Western blot analysis

Western blot analysis of nociceptin in the uterus of non-diabetic control and diabetic rats shows a reduced nociceptin concentration in the uterus of diabetic rats compared to control. Densitometric analysis shows that the level of nociceptin in the uterus of diabetic rats is about half of that of non-diabetic control rats (Figurre 20A and B).



Figure 20: Western blot analysis of nociceptin in the uterus of non-diabetic control and diabetic rats (**A**). Lane 1 shows a reduced nociceptin concentration in the uterus of diabetic rats compared to non-diabetic control and GAPDH loading control (Lane 2). Densitometric analysis (arbitrary numbers) of the level of nociceptin in the uterus of non-diabetic control compared to diabetic rats (**B**). Note that nociceptin is significantly (* p < 0.05) lower in the uterus of diabetic rats compared to non-diabetic controls.

4.2.9 Conventional electron microscopy of uterus

Endometrium

Uterine tissue samples from the non-diabetic control and diabetic rats were processed for electron microscopy to determine whether the ultrastructure of the uterus is altered after the onset of diabetes. Electron microscopy study revealed abnormal nuclei in columnar epithelial layer of the endometrium of diabetic rats compared to that of non-diabetic control rats.

Moreover, large, dense-cored vesicles and dark granules localized to the columnar epithelial cells of the endometrium of the uterus of diabetic rats are more numerous compared to that of non- diabetic control. Epithelial cells of the endometrium of the uterus of normal rats contain significantly more cilia, in contrast to the epithelial cells of the diabetic rat uterus (Figure 21).

Myometrium

Many more degenerated smooth muscle cells with pyknotic nuclei were observed in the myometrium of the uterus of diabetic rats when compared to non-diabetic control. The myocytes of the uterus of diabetic rats were associated with pleomorphic and shrunken nuclei with large areas of heterochromatin compared to non-diabetic control. The myocytes of diabetic rat uteri contain fewer and disorganized myofibrils as compared to the non-diabetic control. The myometrium of diabetic rats also contained large number of "spaces" due to degenerated myocytes (Figure 22).



Figure 21: Micrographs of the endometrium of rat uterus of non-diabetic control (A) and diabetic (B) rats. Note the large, dense lipid droplets (LP) in the epithelial cells of the endometrium of the uterus of diabetic rats. The number of cilia (thin arrows) on the epithelial cells of the uterus of diabetic rats decreased significantly after the onset of diabetes. Scale bar= $1\mu m$



Figure 22: Micrographs of the myometrium of rat uterus of non-diabetic control (A) and diabetic (B) rats. The nuclei (Nu) of the myocytes in the uterus of diabetic rats (B) were pleomorphic and contained large areas of heterochromatin dispersed throughout the nuclei compared to non-diabetic control (A). The myocytes of diabetic rats uterus contain fewer myofibrils (thin arrow) when compared to the non-diabetic control group (A). Scale bar =1 μ m

4.2.10 Immunoelectron microscopy study

Ten nanometer nociceptin-immunopositive gold particles were observed in the myometrium of both non-diabetic control and diabetic rats. nociceptin was discerned mainly on the myofibrils in longitudinal smooth muscle sections. In circular muscle cells, the colloidal gold particles localization for nociceptin was also noticed. The gold particles were not seen on other cell organelles such as the mitochondria, Golgi apparatus, endoplasmic reticulum and plasma membrane (Figure 23).

In diabetic rat myometrium, nociceptin-labelled colloidal gold particles were also observed on the myofibrils of smooth muscle cells. The number of nociceptin-immunoreactive gold particles was much lower in diabetic rat myometrium compared to non-diabetic control. Morphometric evaluation of the sections showed a significant (p < 0.05) reduction in the

number of nociceptin-labelled immunoparticles in the myometrium of diabetic rats compared to non-diabetic control (Figure 24).



Figure 23: Micrographs of nociceptin-immunoreactive gold particles in the myocytes of the myometrium of non-diabetic (a) and diabetic (b) rats uterus.



Figure 24: Number of nociceptin-positive immunogold particles in myometrium of nondiabetic control and diabetic rat uterus. Note that the number of nociceptin-positive immunogold particles is significantly lower (p < 0.05) in diabetic rat myometrium compared to non-diabetic control. n=6.

5. Discussion

This study investigated the presence of nociceptin in two organ systems, namely, the pancreatic islet of Langerhans (an endocrine organ) and the uterus (a female reproductive organ) by light microscopy, immunohistochemistry, Western blot and electron microscopy, that have never been studied earlier. The study design included two groups of Wistar rats, non-diabetic control and STZ- induced diabetic rats. Blood glucose was measured one week after injection of STZ. Two weeks after injection of STZ, pancreatic and uterine tissue samples were collected for light microscopy, immunohistochemistry, Western blot and electron microscopy. Animal body weight, pancreas and uterine weights were also taken. Glucose tolerance test was conducted after i.p injection of glucose. Morphological observation of non-diabetic control and diabetic uterus was carried out.

The STZ animal model of diabetes was used in this study. It is believed that STZ-induced diabetes mellitus in adult animals is similar to that of type 1, previously known as insulin dependent diabetes mellitus. The streptozotocin (STZ) induced diabetes mellitus is widely used and generally accepted as an animal model of diabetes. In our experiments it was used to measure the different symptomatic parameters related to diabetes in the body, organs and tissues.

Ganda et al.[141] reported that STZ induces necrosis in pancreatic β -cells and damages mitochondria. According to Matkovics et al.[142] STZ is a nitric oxide donor (NO) induces DNA strand breakdown and also DNA methylation through the formation of cabonium ions (CH3⁺) which results the destruction of pancreatic β -cells.

STZ also induces cell necrosis in the pancreatic islet by intracellular nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NAD) depletion [143]. Kröncke et al. [144] showed that nitric oxide is formed soon after STZ is degraded intracellularly.

The induction of type 1 diabetes mellitus by this chemical, in which the disruption of pancreatic β -cells occurs causes a sharp decrease in the synthesis of insulin [94]. Some studies revealed that the degree of reduction in body weight is significantly higher in male rats compared to female rats [145].

5.1 Metabolic parameters

Body weight

The animal body weight of non-diabetic rats increased steadily over time in comparison to STZ-induced-diabetic rats, which decreased with time. Our result is in line with those reported in the literature. It is well known that diabetes mellitus is associated with a loss of body and organ weight [94]. The reason for the loss of body weight is not clear but it may be due the consumption of proteins instead of glucose, since glucose uptake is impaired in diabetes mellitus. It is therefore not available to cells for consumption. STZ as an alkylating agent is irreversibly damaging kidney function as well and consequently results in extreme urination.

Blood glucose level and Glucose tolerance test

Blood glucose level was significantly higher in diabetic rats compared non-diabetic controls. This observation corroborates other reports in literature [146]. Glucose tolerance test in non-diabetic rats revealed a rapid onset of glucose level followed by decline over time. In diabetic rats, which already have high level of blood glucose, the glucose challenge caused an even higher level of blood glucose after intraperitoneal injection of glucose. In contrast to non-diabetic controls, the blood glucose level of diabetic rats did not return to normal value even after 120 min.

5.2 Pancreas

The pancreas consists of an exocrine and an endocrine part. The endocrine pancreas also known as islets of Langerhans secretes glucagon, insulin, somatostatin and pancreatic polypeptide and probably neuropeptide, like neuropeptide-Y [147]. Some of the neuropeptides coexist with islets. For example, insulin and islet amyloid polypeptide or amylin (IAPP) are known to be co-stored in the same secretory granules and co-released at secretion. However, the two encoding genes may not always be co-regulated. Similarly, Adeghate [128] reported the distribution of several neuropeptides and islet peptides in the pancreas of normal and diabetic rats. Neuropeptides from the endocrine pancreas (the islets of Langerhans) play an important role in the regulation of blood glucose levels. So far,

there are few neuropeptides isolated and sequenced from the endocrine pancreas. *In situ* hybridization and immunocytochemical techniques have been used to demonstrate the occurrence of peptides in the pancreas[148]. Nerve fibers present in the pancreatic tissue contain a wide array of biologically active substances, particularly neuropeptides, which mainly serve as important regulators both to the exocrine and endocrine part of the organ. Although considerable efforts have been undertaken, the role of regulatory peptides on pancreatic activity is not fully understood [149]. In addition, β -cells express many neuropeptides during development and under pathophysiological conditions [150].

With this in mind, we developed a hypothesis that, nociceptin, as a neuropeptide is present in the endocrine pancreas. Our study shows that nociceptin is present in the islet of Langerhans. Since it has been shown that pancreatic islet harbours many neuropeptides, it is not surprising, but a new result, that nociceptin was localized in the pancreatic islet cells. The pattern of distribution of nociceptin in islet cells was found similar to that of insulin. In addition, the pattern of distribution of nociceptin was shown completely deranged after the onset of DM. The reason why the distribution of nociceptin is altered in DM is not clear. However, it has been shown that, the expression of other neuropeptides may be altered in pathological conditions. For example, neuropeptide Y, that was undetectable in the cells of normal adult rats, was re-expressed in insulinomas cells [151]. Similarly, in STZ-induced type-1 diabetic rats, the number of neuropeptide-Y expressing cells was higher in the islet cells compared to non-diabetic control [151].

Western blot study was undertaking to further ascertain and confirm our immunohistochemical and immunofluorescence findings of the presence of nociceptin in the pancreas. Western blot study confirmed that nociceptin is indeed present in the pancreas, and the pancreatic tissue level is reduced after the onset of diabetes. We could not compare our results with that of the literature since this is the first study to quantify the tissue level of nociceptin in the pancreas.

The localization of nociceptin to the endocrine cells of the pancreas and its pattern of distribution that resemble that of insulin prompted us to examine a potential degree of colocalization of nociceptin with pancreatic hormones. Double-labelling immunofluorescence was used to determine whether nociceptin co-localizes with any of the pancreatic hormones and if so, what happens to the co-localization after the onset of DM.

Immunofluorescence study showed that nociceptin co-localizes with insulin in both nondiabetic and diabetic rat pancreas. However, the degree of co-localization is significantly reduced in DM. Since this is the first description of nociceptin in the endocrine pancreas it is difficult to compare our results with that of the literature. Immunoelectron microscopy study confirmed our immunofluorescence result of the presence of nociceptin with insulin in pancreatic β -cells. It was interesting to observe that nociceptin was localized to secretory granules of the pancreatic β -cells and was not seen in other cytoplasmic organelles. The reason for this needs further analysis. It is possible that the main function of nociceptin in the pancreas is to regulate insulin metabolism. Further studies will be required to elucidate the precise role of nociceptin in pancreatic β -cells.

The present study reveals the co-existence of nociceptin and insulin in β -cells of the pancreas. Immunogold double staining technique with transmission electron microscope application was effective in identifying gold particles conjugated to nociceptin and insulin. Immunogold detection of co-localized peptides has been used in several studies,[152, 153] which allows the immunolabelling of two different antigens. Tapia et al. [154] suggested that double immunogold staining technique may provide useful information on neuroendocrine cell dynamics in normal and diseased states.

A search of the literature shows that this is the first study that shows the presence of and colocalization of nociceptin with insulin in the endocrine pancreas. The possibility of coexistence of peptides derived from different precursors has been reviewed by Larsson [155]. A large number of bioregulatory agents has been reported to co-localize with hormones and neurotransmitters in endocrine and neural cells, respectively [133, 148]. Wierup et al. [150] reported that cocaine- and amphetamine-regulated transcript, coexpresses with somatostatin in pancreatic islets. Nociceptin is reported to be expressed mainly in the central as well as peripheral nervous systems [77]. It has also been demonstrated in non-neural organs such as the major salivary glands of some mammals including rats and cow [156]. Why is nociceptin localized to pancreatic islet cells? The other question also arrises: why is nociceptin co-localized with insulin? To answer this question needs further functional studies. However, nociceptin may play a role in the metabolism of insulin either in an autocrine or paracrine manner. It may also inhibit or even stimulate insulin release from pancreatic β -cells. Therefore, further may be needed to elucidate the exact role of nociceptin in the endocrine pancreas.

Our study showed a large and marked reduction in the number of nociceptin-containing cells in the islet cells in diabetic rats compared to non-diabetic controls. It is not clear why the tissue level of nociceptin decreases in diabetes? It may be due to reorganization of cells within an organ. Moreover, De Paul et al. [157] showed that the cells of the pituitary gland, for example, undergo extensive alterations in different physiological and experimental conditions. The changes in the tissue level of nociceptin may have similar function.

The level of nociceptin in diabetic rats has been examined by Tekes et al. [79]. They used radioimmunoassay technique to measure the level of nociceptin in the plasma and CSF of normal and diabetic rats. They observed no difference in nociceptin level between non-diabetic control and diabetic rats, but Liu et al. [80] showed that nociceptin level is increased in the CNS of diabetic neuropathy pain model of rats. Our study using Western Blot technique, however, showed that nociceptin is reduced significantly in diabetic rat pancreas when compared to non-diabetic control. The reason for this discrepancy is not clear. The difference in the techniques and the samples used may have contributed to the discrepancy noted in the literature and the current study. For example, Tekes et al. [79] and Liu et al. [80] examined the concentration of nociceptin in the plasma and CSF but we determined the level of nociceptin in pancreatic tissue.

The exact role of nociceptin in the regulation of hormones of the pancreas is not clear. However, it is not impossible to attribute a role for nociceptin in the secretion of pancreatic hormones. For example, it has been shown that endogenous opioids like Leu-Enkephalin can induce large and significant increases in insulin and glucagon secretions from normal rat pancreas [158]. In fact, Matsushita et al.[85] showed that chronic cerebroventricular infusion of nociceptin increased plasma insulin level significantly. Other actions of nociceptin on carbohydrate metabolism include its ability to reduce preference for high sucrose diet [159].

All of these observations support the view that nociceptin may have a physiological role in insulin secretion.

5.3 Uterus

Gross morphology

Our study showed that the uterus of diabetic rats was significantly reduced in size compared to non-diabetic control rats. A possible reason for the reduction in the size and weight of the uterus is not completely clear. However, previous studies have shown a significant reduction in the size of the uterus of diabetic rats [160]. The possible reasons for the reduction in the body weight of diabetic rats may be applicable to the reduction in organ weight observed in this study. In addition, we observed that the density of blood vessels supplying the uterus is reduced after the onset of STZ-induced diabetes. This may be due to diabetes-induced lesion in blood vessels. As concluded by Garris et al. [161], impaired blood vessels will dimish blood flow into the organ and the mass of the organ may also be affected.

Light microscopy

The reduction in uterine size prompted us to examine the different layers of the uterus to determine whether, alterations in the width of the organ will occur after the onset of diabetes. Light microscopy study revealed that the width of both the endometrium as well as the myometrium as early as 15 days after the onset of diabetes was significantly reduced. This morphological observation confirmed and showed that DM has detrimental effect on the rat uterus. The reason for this uterine sensitivity to DM is not clear. It may be due to the fact, that the uterus uses a large quantity of glucose. Uterine tissue may therefore be under severe control by alterations in the absence of insulin which promotes glucose uptake in cells.

The atrophy of the female reproductive tract has been reported in db/db mice [161]. In addition, DM was also shown to affect the assembly of cytoplasmic organelles in the smooth muscle cells [162].
Immunofluorescence

The existence of endogenous peptides and opioid receptors in non-neural tissues, namely placental [163, 164] and uterine tissue [165] were demonstrated where they have been implicated in the regulation of reproductive organs [163–166]. Binding sites for opioid receptor antagonist [167] have been identified in rat uterine membranes and are subject to down-regulation during gestation [168]. DAMEA ([D-Ala-2, D-met 5] enkephalin), an analogue of met-enkephalin increases the duration of spontaneous contractions of myometrium in rat [169].

As indicated earlier, nociceptin plasma level changes in several animal models or human diseases, including the female fibromyalgia syndrome [170] and postpartum depression [88]. A high expression of nociceptin in adenomyosis may contribute to the pathogenesis of dysmenorrhea [171]. The nociceptin–NOP receptor system controls sexual receptivity and manages reproductive behaviour and physiology through actions in the limbic system and hypothalamus [172]. A number of endogenous peptides participate in the regulation of uterine contractility, including oxytocin and tachykinin stimulating contractions [173–176]. Other neuropeptides, such as calcitonin gene-related peptide (CGRP), also contribute to relaxation of the uterine smooth muscle [177–179]. CGRP and tachykinin are confined to the capsaicin-sensitive sensory nerve endings.

In view of the fact that cells in the uterus contain several neuropeptides and neurotransmitters, it is not surprising that our study showed that nociceptin is also present in both the endometrium and myometrium of the uterus nociceptin was shown to be present in the endometrial stroma and in the myometrium as well. The role of nociceptin in uterine function has not been clearly elucidated, however, it has been implicated in labour, which is associated with extreme pain. Many studies including those of [177–179] have indeed implicated nociceptin in uterine pain. Our study is the first to localize nociceptin in uterine tissue and therefore leads a strong support to many physiological as well as pharmacological effects of nociceptin that have been reported in the literature.

The localization of nociceptin in the endometrium of uterus further supports the role of nociceptin as a putative modulator of the endocrine function in the endometrium. However, further studies are needed to establish the precise role of nociceptin in endometrial function. The other observation of our immunofluorescence study is the significant reduction in the uterine tissue level of nociceptin after the onset of DM. This observation corroborates our own findings on the pancreatic tissue level of nociceptin. However, it is impossible to compare our findings with that of the literature since this is the first study to examine the tissue level of nociceptin by immunofluorescence method in the uterus. Since some neuropeptides, such as galanin have a reduced pancreatic content after the induction of diabetes, it is not surprising to observe that the tissue level of nociceptin also decreases with DM [180].

Western blotting technique was performed to confirm the localization of nociceptin in uterine tissue. The findings of Western blot technique are in agreement with those performed with immunofluorescence.

In addition to the use of Western blot to confirm the presence of nociceptin in the uterus, we have also used immunoelectron microscopy to determine the exact location of nociceptin in the rat uterus. Our study showed that nociceptin is located on the myofibrils of the smooth muscle cells. This observation supports the role of nociceptin as a regulator of smooth muscle contraction. The number of gold particles on the myofibrils of non-diabetic control rat uterus was significantly higher compared to that of diabetic rats. This supports our findings with immunofluorescence as well as Western blot techniques.

5.3.1 Nociceptinergic innervation

The uterus is an organ which is associated with many structural and physiological changes with menstrual cycles, pregnancy and labor. It is likely that the uterine nerve supply relays sensory and motor information from and to the end organ during, and around, these physiological and or pathological changes. Afferent information conveyed from the uterus includes pain, distension and vascular data. Moreover, the female reproductive organs of humans and laboratory mammals receive well developed autonomic and sensory nerves containing different neurotransmitters such as noradrenaline (NA), acetylcholine (ACh) and several neuropeptides, such as neuropeptide Y (NPY), substance P (SP), vasoactive

intestinal polypeptide (VIP), neurotensin (NT), neurokinin A (SK), bombesin (BOM), calcitonin gene-related peptide (CGRP), cholecystokinin (CCK), galanin (GAL) and leucin-enkephalin [181–187].

The presence of nociceptin outside of the CNS has been observed where they are reported to perform non-neuronal roles. The present study demonstrates for the first time, the distribution pattern of nociceptin in the uterus of rats and supports the physiological and pharmacological role of nociceptin in the uterus. For example, nociceptin has been reported to induce uterine relaxation [86]. Gáspár et al. [188] reported that nociceptin regulates uterine contraction. The myometrium contains smooth muscles that are responsible for the contraction of the uterus. Many studies have shown that nociceptin regulates smooth muscle contraction [36, 57, 189–192]. While some studies have attributed a contractile role for nociceptin in smooth muscles, others have observed otherwise. In a further confusion, Yüce et al. [193] reported that nociceptin has no role in the contraction of smooth muscle. The density of nociceptin-containg nerves was significantly more in the myometrium compared to the endometrium.

However, the expression of nociceptin in the nerve of the myometrium of non-diabetic control compared to that of diabetic rats.

There are many reports showing that nociceptin inhibits the release of ACh [194–196]. For example, it has been shown that extracellular ACh is significantly higher in the hippocampus in NOP-receptor knockout mice. This indicates that the two bioactive agents may indeed be interrelated in function.

5.3.2 Conventional electron microscopy

Electron microscopy study was performed to investigate the ultrastructuarl basis of the atrophy of the uterine tissue observed using light microscopy. Ultrastructural study showed severe degeneration of cytoplasmic organelles including the cilia, myofibrils, nuclei of epithelial cells of the endometrium of diabetic rats compared to non-diabetic controls. In addition, a higher number of lipid droplets were observed in the epithelial cells of the endometrium of diabetic rats compared to controls. These observations support the light microscopy features of uterine atrophy reported in result's section. Uterine atrophy may pose a difficult problem for diabetic women trying to conceive and deliver a healthy offspring.

6. Conclusion

- The study showed that nociceptin is present and coexists with insulin in pancreatic βcells.
- The degree of co-localization of nociceptin with insulin in pancreatic β -cell was altered in STZ-induced diabetes.
- The number of nociceptin labelled colloidal gold particles was significantly lower in the β -cell of the islet of Langerhans after the onset of diabetes compared to non-diabetic control.
- The study shows a gross atrophy of uteri as early as 15 days post DM.
- The study revealed the presence of nociceptin in the endometrium and myometrium of the rat uterus.
- The expression of nociceptin was significantly lower in diabetic rat uteri compared to those of non-diabetic control.
- The myometrium of both non-diabetic and diabetic rats contain nociceptin -positive nerves with varicosities.
- The expression of nociceptin in the nerve of the myometrium of non-diabetic control is higher compared to that of diabetic rats.
- Ultrastructural study showed that nociceptin is localized specifically to myofibrils of the smooth muscles of non-diabetic control and diabetic rat uteri.
- The degree of expression of nociceptin in myofibrils of the smooth muscles of diabetic rat uteri is signignificantly lower when compared to non-diabetic control.
- The outcome of this study will provide an insight into the physiology of nociceptin mediated nociception in the uterus of normal and diabetic subjects and open ways to prevent uterine atrophy associated with DM.
- The localization of nociceptin in uterine wall suggests that it may have a specific physiological role in the modulation of uterine function.
- Additional knowledge on the role of nociceptin in the uterus may help in the development of nociceptin-based therapeutic drugs in the management of labour and other uterine conditions.

• The degeneration of uterine and loss of nociceptin, a neuropeptide implicate the regulation of pain and appears to be a "double edge sword" for female diabetics looking forward to getting pregnant.

7. Bibliography

- 1. Kow LM, Pfaff DW. (1988) Neuromodulatory actions of peptides. Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol, 28:163-188. doi: 10.1146/annurev.pa.28.040188.001115
- 2. Krieger DT. (1983) Brain peptides: what, where, and why? Science, 222:975–985.
- Ceccatelli S, Millhorn DE, Hökfelt T, Goldstein M. (1989) Evidence for the occurrence of an enkephalin-like peptide in adrenaline and noradrenaline neurons of the rat medulla oblongata. Exp Brain Res, 74:631-640.
- Schwarzer C. (2009) 30 years of dynorphins--new insights on their functions in neuropsychiatric diseases. Pharmacol Ther, 123:353-370. doi: 10.1016/j.pharmthera.2009.05.006
- Mollereau C, Simons MJ, Soularue P, Liners F, Vassart G, Meunier JC, Parmentier M. (1996) Structure, tissue distribution, and chromosomal localization of the prepronociceptin gene. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 93:8666–8670.
- Civelli O, Nothacker HP, Bourson A, Ardati A, Monsma F, Reinscheid R. (1997) Orphan receptors and their natural ligands. J Recept Signal Transduct Res, 17:545-550. doi: 10.3109/10799899709036627
- Meunier JC, Mollereau C, Toll L, Suaudeau C, Moisand C, Alvinerie P, Butour JL, Guillemot JC, Ferrara P, Monsarrat B. (1995) Isolation and structure of the endogenous agonist of opioid receptor-like ORL1 receptor. Nature, 377:532-535. doi: 10.1038/377532a0
- Reinscheid RK, Nothacker HP, Bourson A, Ardati A, Henningsen RA, Bunzow JR, Grandy DK, Langen H, Monsma FJ Jr, Civelli O. (1995) Orphanin FQ: a neuropeptide that activates an opioidlike G protein-coupled receptor. Science, 270:792-794.

- Calo' G, Bigoni R, Rizzi A, Guerrini R, Salvadori S, Regoli D. (2000) Nociceptin/orphanin FQ receptor ligands. Peptides, 21:935-947.
- Chiou L-C, Liao Y-Y, Fan P-C, Kuo P-H, Wang C-H, Riemer C, Prinssen EP. (2007) Nociceptin/orphanin FQ peptide receptors: pharmacology and clinical implications. Curr Drug Targets, 8:117-135.
- Reinscheid RK, Nothacker H, Civelli O. (2000) The orphanin FQ/nociceptin gene: structure, tissue distribution of expression and functional implications obtained from knockout mice. Peptides, 21:901-906.
- Houtani T, Nishi M, Takeshima H, Nukada T, Sugimoto T. (1996) Structure and regional distribution of nociceptin/orphanin FQ precursor. Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 219:714-719. doi: 10.1006/bbrc.1996.0300
- Nothacker HP, Reinscheid RK, Mansour A, Henningsen RA, Ardati A, Monsma FJ Jr, Watson SJ, Civelli O. (1996) Primary structure and tissue distribution of the orphanin FQ precursor. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 93:8677-8682.
- 14. Pan YX, Xu J, Pasternak GW. (1996) Cloning and expression of a cDNA encoding a mouse brain orphanin FQ/nociceptin precursor. Biochem J, 315 (Pt 1):11-13.
- Vaughan CW, Connor M, Jennings EA, Marinelli S, Allen RG, Christie MJ. (2001) Actions of nociceptin/orphanin FQ and other prepronociceptin products on rat rostral ventromedial medulla neurons in vitro. J Physiol, 534:849-859.
- Zaveri N, Polgar WE, Olsen CM, Kelson AB, Grundt P, Lewis JW, Toll L. (2001) Characterization of opiates, neuroleptics, and synthetic analogs at ORL1 and opioid receptors. Eur J Pharmacol, 428:29-36.
- Danielson PB, Hoversten MT, Fitzpatrick M, Schreck C, Akil H, Dores RM. (2001) Sturgeon orphanin, a molecular "fossil" that bridges the gap between the opioids and orphanin FQ/nociceptin. J Biol Chem, 276:22114-22119. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M011741200

- Danielson PB, Dores RM. (1999) Molecular evolution of the opioid/orphanin gene family. Gen Comp Endocrinol, 113:169-186. doi: 10.1006/gcen.1998.7206
- Reinscheid RK, Higelin J, Henningsen RA, Monsma FJ Jr, Civelli O. (1998) Structures that delineate orphanin FQ and dynorphin A pharmacological selectivities. J Biol Chem, 273:1490-1495.
- 20. Guerrini R, Calo' G, Rizzi A, Bigoni R, Rizzi D, Regoli D, Salvadori S. (2000) Structure-activity relationships of nociceptin and related peptides: comparison with dynorphin A. Peptides, 21:923-933.
- Mollereau C, Parmentier M, Mailleux P, Butour JL, Moisand C, Chalon P, Caput D, Vassart G, Meunier JC. (1994) ORL1, a novel member of the opioid receptor family. Cloning, functional expression and localization. FEBS Lett, 341:33-38.
- Podstawka-Proniewicz E, Kosior M, Kim Y, Rolka K, Proniewicz LM. (2010) Nociceptin and its natural and specifically-modified fragments: Structural studies. Biopolymers, 93:1039-1054. doi: 10.1002/bip.21516
- 23. Thompson AA, Liu W, Chun E, Katritch V, Wu H, Vardy E, Huang X-P, Trapella C, Guerrini R, Calo G, Roth BL, Cherezov V, Stevens RC. (2012) Structure of the nociceptin/orphanin FQ receptor in complex with a peptide mimetic. Nature, 485:395-399. doi: 10.1038/nature11085
- 24. Bunzow JR, Saez C, Mortrud M, Bouvier C, Williams JT, Low M, Grandy DK. (1994) Molecular cloning and tissue distribution of a putative member of the rat opioid receptor gene family that is not a mu, delta or kappa opioid receptor type. FEBS Lett, 347:284-288.
- Fukuda K, Kato S, Mori K, Nishi M, Takeshima H, Iwabe N, Miyata T, Houtani T, Sugimoto T. (1994) cDNA cloning and regional distribution of a novel member of the opioid receptor family. FEBS Lett, 343:42-46.
- Houtani T, Nishi M, Takeshima H, Sato K, Sakuma S, Kakimoto S, Ueyama T, Noda T, Sugimoto T. (2000) Distribution of nociceptin/orphanin FQ precursor protein and

receptor in brain and spinal cord: a study using in situ hybridization and X-gal histochemistry in receptor-deficient mice. J Comp Neurol, 424:489-508.

- Lachowicz JE, Shen Y, Monsma FJ Jr, Sibley DR. (1995) Molecular cloning of a novel G protein-coupled receptor related to the opiate receptor family. J Neurochem, 64:34-40.
- Letchworth SR, Mathis JP, Rossi GC, Bodnar RJ, Pasternak GW. (2000) Autoradiographic localization of (125)I[Tyr(14)]orphanin FQ/nociceptin and (125)I[Tyr(10)]orphanin FQ/nociceptin(1-11) binding sites in rat brain. J Comp Neurol, 423:319-329.
- Neal CR Jr, Mansour A, Reinscheid R, Nothacker HP, Civelli O, Akil H, Watson SJ Jr. (1999) Opioid receptor-like (ORL1) receptor distribution in the rat central nervous system: comparison of ORL1 receptor mRNA expression with (125)I-[(14)Tyr]-orphanin FQ binding. J Comp Neurol, 412:563-605.
- Neal CR Jr, Mansour A, Reinscheid R, Nothacker HP, Civelli O, Watson SJ Jr. (1999) Localization of orphanin FQ (nociceptin) peptide and messenger RNA in the central nervous system of the rat. J Comp Neurol, 406:503-547.
- O'Donnell AM, Ellis LM, Riedl MS, Elde RP, Mawe GM. (2001) Distribution and chemical coding of orphanin FQ/nociceptin-immunoreactive neurons in the myenteric plexus of guinea pig intestines and sphincter of Oddi. J Comp Neurol, 430:1-11.
- Riedl M, Shuster S, Vulchanova L, Wang J, Loh HH, Elde R. (1996) Orphanin FQ/nociceptin-immunoreactive nerve fibers parallel those containing endogenous opioids in rat spinal cord. Neuroreport, 7:1369-1372.
- 33. Wick MJ, Minnerath SR, Lin X, Elde R, Law PY, Loh HH. (1994) Isolation of a novel cDNA encoding a putative membrane receptor with high homology to the cloned mu, delta, and kappa opioid receptors. Brain Res Mol Brain Res, 27:37-44.

- Mollereau C, Mouledous L, Lapalu S, Cambois G, Moisand C, Butour JL, Meunier JC. (1999) Distinct mechanisms for activation of the opioid receptor-like 1 and kappa-opioid receptors by nociceptin and dynorphin A. Mol Pharmacol, 55:324-331.
- 35. Halford WP, Gebhardt BM, Carr DJ. (1995) Functional role and sequence analysis of a lymphocyte orphan opioid receptor. J Neuroimmunol, 59:91-101.
- Wang JB, Johnson PS, Imai Y, Persico AM, Ozenberger BA, Eppler CM, Uhl GR. (1994) cDNA cloning of an orphan opiate receptor gene family member and its splice variant. FEBS Lett, 348:75-79.
- Rizzi A, Bigoni R, Marzola G, Guerrini R, Salvadori S, Regoli D, Calo' G. (2001) Characterization of the locomotor activity-inhibiting effect of nociceptin/orphanin FQ in mice. Naunyn Schmiedebergs Arch Pharmacol, 363:161-165.
- Delaney G, Dawe KL, Hogan R, Hunjan T, Roper J, Hazell G, Lolait SJ, Fulford AJ. (2012) Role of Nociceptin/Orphanin FQ and NOP Receptors in the Response to Acute and Repeated Restraint Stress in Rats. J Neuroendocrinol, 24:1527-1541. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2826.2012.02361.x
- Grandi D, Massi M, Guerrini R, Caló G, Morini G. (2011) Role of nociceptin/orphanin FQ receptors in the decrease of mucosal mast cells caused by acute stress in the rat colon. Life Sci, 89:735-740. doi: 10.1016/j.lfs.2011.08.015
- 40. Higgins GA, Kew JNC, Richards JG, Takeshima H, Jenck F, Adam G, Wichmann J, Kemp JA, Grottick AJ. (2002) A combined pharmacological and genetic approach to investigate the role of orphanin FQ in learning and memory. Eur J Neurosci, 15:911–922.
- 41. Yu TP, Fein J, Phan T, Evans CJ, Xie CW. (1997) Orphanin FQ inhibits synaptic transmission and long-term potentiation in rat hippocampus. Hippocampus, 7:88-94. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1098-1063(1997)7:1<88::AID-HIPO9>3.0.CO;2-3
- 42. Lü N, Han M, Yang Z-L, Wang Y-Q, Wu G-C, Zhang Y-Q. (2010) Nociceptin/Orphanin FQ in PAG modulates the release of amino acids, serotonin and

norepinephrine in the rostral ventromedial medulla and spinal cord in rats. Pain, 148:414-425. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2009.11.025

- 43. Marti M, Manzalini M, Fantin M, Bianchi C, Della Corte L, Morari M. (2005) Striatal glutamate release evoked in vivo by NMDA is dependent upon ongoing neuronal activity in the substantia nigra, endogenous striatal substance P and dopamine. J Neurochem, 93:195-205. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2005.03015.x
- 44. Kapusta DR, Sezen SF, Chang JK, Lippton H, Kenigs VA. (1997) Diuretic and antinatriuretic responses produced by the endogenous opioid-like peptide, nociceptin (orphanin FQ). Life Sci, 60:PL15-21.
- 45. Zaveri NT, Waleh N, Toll L. (2006) Regulation of the prepronociceptin gene and its effect on neuronal differentiation. Gene, 384:27-36. doi: 10.1016/j.gene.2006.07.007
- 46. Dhandapani KM, Brann DW. (2002) Orphanin FQ inhibits GnRH secretion from rat hypothalamic fragments but not GT1-7 neurons. Neuroreport, 13:1247-1249.
- 47. Sakurada S, Hayashi T, Yuhki M, Fujimura T, Murayama K, Yonezawa A, Sakurada C, Takeshita M, Zadina JE, Kastin AJ, Sakurada T. (2000) Differential antagonism of endomorphin-1 and endomorphin-2 spinal antinociception by naloxonazine and 3-methoxynaltrexone. Brain Res, 881:1-8.
- Klukovits A, Tekes K, Gündüz Cinar O, Benyhe S, Borsodi A, Deák BH, Hajagos-Tóth J, Verli J, Falkay G, Gáspár R. (2010) Nociceptin inhibits uterine contractions in term-pregnant rats by signaling through multiple pathways. Biol Reprod, 83:36-41. doi: 10.1095/biolreprod.109.082222
- Olszewski PK, Grace MK, Sanders JB, Billington CJ, Levine AS. (2002) Effect of nociceptin/orphanin FQ on food intake in rats that differ in diet preference. Pharmacol Biochem Behav, 73:529-535.
- 50. Jenck F, Wichmann J, Dautzenberg FM, Moreau JL, Ouagazzal AM, Martin JR, Lundstrom K, Cesura AM, Poli SM, Roever S, Kolczewski S, Adam G, Kilpatrick G. (2000) A synthetic agonist at the orphanin FQ/nociceptin receptor ORL1: anxiolytic

profile in the rat. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 97:4938-4943. doi: 10.1073/pnas.090514397

- 51. Jenck F, Moreau JL, Martin JR, Kilpatrick GJ, Reinscheid RK, Monsma FJ Jr, Nothacker HP, Civelli O. (1997) Orphanin FQ acts as an anxiolytic to attenuate behavioral responses to stress. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 94:14854-14858.
- 52. Witkin JM, Statnick MA, Rorick-Kehn LM, Pintar JE, Ansonoff M, Chen Y, Tucker RC, Ciccocioppo R. (2014) The biology of Nociceptin/Orphanin FQ (N/OFQ) related to obesity, stress, anxiety, mood, and drug dependence. Pharmacol Ther, 141:283-299. doi: 10.1016/j.pharmthera.2013.10.011
- Osinski MA, Brown DR. (2000) Orphanin FQ/nociceptin: a novel neuromodulator of gastrointestinal function? Peptides, 21:999-1005.
- 54. Doggrell SA. (2007) Cardiovascular and renal effects of nociceptin/orphanin FQ: a new mediator to target? Curr Opin Investig Drugs Lond Engl, 2000 8:742–749.
- Madeddu P, Salis MB, Milia AF, Emanueli C, Guerrini R, Regoli D, Calò G. (1999) Cardiovascular effects of nociceptin in unanesthetized mice. Hypertension, 33:914-919.
- 56. Salis MB, Emanueli C, Milia AF, Guerrini R, Madeddu P. (2000) Studies of the cardiovascular effects of nociceptin and related peptides. Peptides, 21:985-993.
- Giuliani S, Lecci A, Tramontana M, Maggi CA. (1998) The inhibitory effect of nociceptin on the micturition reflex in anaesthetized rats. Br J Pharmacol, 124:1566-1572. doi: 10.1038/sj.bjp.0701983
- 58. McLeod RL, Parra LE, Mutter JC, Erickson CH, Carey GJ, Tulshian DB, Fawzi AB, Smith-Torhan A, Egan RW, Cuss FM, Hey JA. (2001) Nociceptin inhibits cough in the guinea-pig by activation of ORL(1) receptors. Br J Pharmacol, 132:1175-1178. doi: 10.1038/sj.bjp.0703954

- Armstead WM. (2002) Role of Nociceptin/Orphanin FQ in the physiologic and pathologic control of the cerebral circulation. Exp Biol Med Maywood NJ, 227:957-968.
- 60. Armstead WM. (2001) Age dependent endothelin contribution to NOC/oFQ induced impairment of NMDA cerebrovasodilation after brain injury. Peptides, 22:39-46.
- 61. Jagolino A, Armstead WM. (2001) Nociceptin/orphanin FQ contributes to hypoxic/ischemic impairment of hypercapnic cerebrovasodilation. Brain Res Bull, 55:465-468.
- Laudenbach V, Calo G, Guerrini R, Lamboley G, Benoist JF, Evrard P, Gressens P. (2001) Nociceptin/orphanin FQ exacerbates excitotoxic white-matter lesions in the murine neonatal brain. J Clin Invest, 107:457-466. doi: 10.1172/JCI9716
- 63. Yakimova KS, Pierau FK. (1999) Nociceptin/orphanin FQ: effects on thermoregulation in rats. Methods Find Exp Clin Pharmacol, 21:345-352.
- Sulaiman MR, Niklasson M, Tham R, Dutia MB. (1999) Modulation of vestibular function by nociceptin/orphanin FQ: an in vivo and in vitro study. Brain Res, 828:74-82.
- 65. Osinski MA, Pampusch MS, Murtaugh MP, Brown DR. (1999) Cloning, expression and functional role of a nociceptin/orphanin FQ receptor in the porcine gastrointestinal tract. Eur J Pharmacol, 365:281-289.
- 66. Liebel JT, Swandulla D, Zeilhofer HU. (1997) Modulation of excitatory synaptic transmission by nociceptin in superficial dorsal horn neurones of the neonatal rat spinal cord. Br J Pharmacol, 121:425-432. doi: 10.1038/sj.bjp.0701149
- 67. Zeilhofer HU, Selbach UM, Guhring H, Erb K, Ahmadi S. (2000) Selective suppression of inhibitory synaptic transmission by nocistatin in the rat spinal cord dorsal horn. J Neurosci Off J Soc Neurosci, 20:4922-4929.

- Wei WZ, Xie CW. (1999) Orphanin FQ suppresses NMDA receptor-dependent longterm depression and depotentiation in hippocampal dentate gyrus. Learn Mem Cold Spring Harb N, 6:467-477.
- Inoue M, Shimohira I, Yoshida A, Zimmer A, Takeshima H, Sakurada T, Ueda H. (1999) Dose-related opposite modulation by nociceptin/orphanin FQ of substance P nociception in the nociceptors and spinal cord. J Pharmacol Exp Ther, 291:308-313.
- Allen CN, Jiang ZG, Teshima K, Darland T, Ikeda M, Nelson CS, Quigley DI, Yoshioka T, Allen RG, Rea MA, Grandy DK. (1999) Orphanin-FQ/nociceptin (OFQ/N) modulates the activity of suprachiasmatic nucleus neurons. J Neurosci Off J Soc Neurosci, 19:2152-2160.
- 71. Meis S, Pape HC. (2001) Control of glutamate and GABA release by nociceptin/orphanin FQ in the rat lateral amygdala. J Physiol, 532:701-712.
- 72. Gintzler AR, Adapa ID, Toll L, Medina VM, Wang L. (1997) Modulation of enkephalin release by nociceptin (orphanin FQ). Eur J Pharmacol, 325:29-34.
- Zheng F, Grandy DK, Johnson SW. (2002) Actions of orphanin FQ/nociceptin on rat ventral tegmental area neurons in vitro. Br J Pharmacol, 136:1065-1071. doi: 10.1038/sj.bjp.0704806
- 74. Wang Y, Pei G, Cai YC, Zhao ZQ, Wang JB, Jiang CL, Zheng ZC, Liu XY. (1996) Human interleukin-2 could bind to opioid receptor and induce corresponding signal transduction. Neuroreport, 8:11-14.
- Wang YQ, Zhu CB, Wu GC, Cao XD, Wang Y, Cui DF. (1999) Effects of orphanin FQ on endomorphin-1 induced analgesia. Brain Res, 835:241-246.
- Menzies JR, Corbett AD. (2000) Nociceptin inhibits tonic nitric oxide release in the mouse isolated proximal colon. Eur J Pharmacol, 388:183-186.

- Tariq S, Nurulain SM, Tekes K, Adeghate E. (2013) Deciphering intracellular localization and physiological role of nociceptin and nocistatin. Peptides, 43:174-183. doi: 10.1016/j.peptides.2013.02.010
- Sinchak K, Dalhousay L, Sanathara N. (2015) Orphanin FQ-ORL-1 regulation of reproduction and reproductive behavior in the female. Vitam Horm, 97:187-221. doi: 10.1016/bs.vh.2014.11.002
- 79. B B, Kecskeméti V with Tekes K, Hantos M, Gyenge M. (2005) Diabetes and endogenous orphanin FQ/nociceptin levels in rat CSF and plasma. Int J Diabetes Metab, 13:147-153.
- Liu EH, Li C, Govindasamy M, Neo HJ, Lee TL, Low CM, Tachibana S. (2012) Elevated prepronociceptin, nociceptin/orphanin FQ and nocistatin concentrations in rat chronic constriction nerve injury and diabetic neuropathic pain models. Neurosci Lett, 506:104-106. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2011.10.059
- 81. Mustazza C, Bastanzio G. (2011) Development of nociceptin receptor (NOP) agonists and antagonists. Med Res Rev, 31:605-648. doi: 10.1002/med.20197
- Zaveri N, Jiang F, Olsen C, Polgar W, Toll L. (2005) Small-molecule agonists and antagonists of the opioid receptor-like receptor (ORL1, NOP): ligand-based analysis of structural factors influencing intrinsic activity at NOP. AAPS J, 7:E345-352. doi: 10.1208/aapsj070234
- 83. Poitout V, Robertson RP. (1996) An integrated view of beta-cell dysfunction in type-II diabetes. Annu Rev Med, 47:69-83. doi: 10.1146/annurev.med.47.1.69
- Linari G, Agostini S, Broccardo M, Petrella C, Improta G. (2006) Regulation of pancreatic secretion in vitro by nociceptin/orphanin FQ and opioid receptors: a comparative study. Pharmacol Res Off J Ital Pharmacol Soc, 54:356-360. doi: 10.1016/j.phrs.2006.07.007
- 85. Matsushita H, Ishihara A, Mashiko S, Tanaka T, Kanno T, Iwaasa H, Ohta H, Kanatani A. (2009) Chronic intracerebroventricular infusion of nociceptin/orphanin

FQ produces body weight gain by affecting both feeding and energy metabolism in mice. Endocrinology, 150:2668-2673. doi: 10.1210/en.2008-1515

- 86. Deák BH, Klukovits A, Tekes K, Ducza E, Falkay G, Gáspár R. (2013) Nocistatin inhibits pregnant rat uterine contractions in vitro: Roles of calcitonin gene-related peptide and calcium-dependent potassium channel. Eur J Pharmacol, 714:96-104. doi: 10.1016/j.ejphar.2013.05.037
- Bryant RA, Harvey AG, Dang ST, Sackville T, Basten C. (1998) Treatment of acute stress disorder: a comparison of cognitive-behavioral therapy and supportive counseling. J Consult Clin Psychol, 66:862–866.
- Gu H, Hu D, Hong X, Mao J, Cui Y, Hui N, Sha J. (2003) [Changes and significance of orphanin and serotonin in patients with postpartum depression]. Zhonghua Fu Chan Ke Za Zhi, 38:727-728.
- Mollereau C, Mouledous L. (2000) Tissue distribution of the opioid receptor-like (ORL1) receptor. Peptides, 21:907-917.
- 90. Anton B, Fein J, To T, Li X, Silberstein L, Evans CJ. (1996) Immunohistochemical localization of ORL-1 in the central nervous system of the rat. J Comp Neurol, 368:229-251. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1096-9861(19960429)368:2<229::AID-CNE5>3.0.CO;2-5
- 91. Ikeda K, Watanabe M, Ichikawa T, Kobayashi T, Yano R, Kumanishi T. (1998) Distribution of prepro-nociceptin/orphanin FQ mRNA and its receptor mRNA in developing and adult mouse central nervous systems. J Comp Neurol, 399:139-151.
- Monteillet-Agius G, Fein J, Anton B, Evans CJ. (1998) ORL-1 and mu opioid receptor antisera label different fibers in areas involved in pain processing. J Comp Neurol, 399:373-383.
- 93. Darland T, Heinricher MM, Grandy DK. (1998) Orphanin FQ/nociceptin: a role in pain and analgesia, but so much more. Trends Neurosci, 21:215-221.

- 94. Adeghate E, Hameed RS, Ponery AS, Tariq S, Sheen RS, Shaffiullah M, Donáth T. (2010) Streptozotocin causes pancreatic beta cell failure via early and sustained biochemical and cellular alterations. Exp Clin Endocrinol Diabetes Off J Ger Soc Endocrinol Ger Diabetes Assoc, 118:699-707. doi: 10.1055/s-0030-1253395
- Eberhard D, Tosh D, Slack JMW. (2008) Origin of pancreatic endocrine cells from biliary duct epithelium. Cell Mol Life Sci CMLS, 65:3467-3480. doi: 10.1007/s00018-008-8427-1
- Rabinovich A, Rescorla FJ, Howard TJ, Grosfeld J, Lillemoe KD. (2006) Pancreatic disorders in children: relationship of postoperative morbidity and the indication for surgery. Am Surg, 72:641-643.
- 97. Adeghate E, Christopher Howarth F, Rashed H, Saeed T, Gbewonyo A. (2006) The effect of a fat-enriched diet on the pattern of distribution of pancreatic islet cells in the C57BL/6J mice. Ann N Y Acad Sci, 1084:361-370. doi: 10.1196/annals.1372.002
- Larsen MO. (2009) Beta-cell function and mass in type 2 diabetes. Dan Med Bull, 56:153-164.
- 99. Cejkova P, Fojtikova M, Cerna M. (2009) Immunomodulatory role of prolactin in diabetes development. Autoimmun Rev, 9:23-27. doi: 10.1016/j.autrev.2009.02.031
- 100. Greenberg AS, McDaniel ML. (2002) Identifying the links between obesity, insulin resistance and beta-cell function: potential role of adipocyte-derived cytokines in the pathogenesis of type 2 diabetes. Eur J Clin Invest, 32 Suppl 3:24-34.
- 101. Raha O, Chowdhury S, Dasgupta S, Raychaudhuri P, Sarkar BN, Raju PV, Rao VR.
 (2009) Approaches in type 1 diabetes research: A status report. Int J Diabetes Dev Ctries, 29:85-101. doi: 10.4103/0973-3930.53126
- 102. Ritchie LD, Ganapathy S, Woodward-Lopez G, Gerstein DE, Fleming SE. (2003) Prevention of type 2 diabetes in youth: etiology, promising interventions and

recommendations. Pediatr Diabetes, 4:174-209. doi: 10.1111/j.1399-543X.2003.00030.x

- Hossain P, Kawar B, El Nahas M. (2007) Obesity and diabetes in the developing world--a growing challenge. N Engl J Med, 356:213-215. doi: 10.1056/NEJMp068177
- 104. Rydén L, Standl E, Bartnik M, Van den Berghe G, Betteridge J, de Boer M-J, Cosentino F, Jönsson B, Laakso M, Malmberg K, Priori S, Ostergren J, Tuomilehto J, Thrainsdottir I, Vanhorebeek I, Stramba-Badiale M, Lindgren P, Qiao Q, Priori SG, Blanc J-J, Budaj A, Camm J, Dean V, Deckers J, Dickstein K, Lekakis J, McGregor K, Metra M, Morais J, Osterspey A, Tamargo J, Zamorano JL, Deckers JW, Bertrand M, Charbonnel B, Erdmann E, Ferrannini E, Flyvbjerg A, Gohlke H, Juanatey JRG, Graham I, Monteiro PF, Parhofer K, Pyörälä K, Raz I, Schernthaner G, Volpe M, Wood D, Task Force on Diabetes and Cardiovascular Diseases of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC), European Association for the Study of Diabetes (EASD) (2007) Guidelines on diabetes, pre-diabetes, and cardiovascular diseases: executive summary. The Task Force on Diabetes and Cardiovascular Diseases of the European Society of Diabetes (EASD). Eur Heart J, 28:88-136. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehl260
- Emilio Herrera, Henar Ortega. (2008) Metabolism in normal pregnancy. In: Textb.
 Diabetes Pregnancy. Informa Healthcare, pp 25-34
- 106. Fisette A, Poursharifi P, Oikonomopoulou K, Munkonda MN, Lapointe M, Cianflone K. (2013) Paradoxical glucose-sensitizing yet proinflammatory effects of acute ASP administration in mice. Mediators Inflamm, 2013:713284. doi: 10.1155/2013/713284
- 107. Enomoto T, Ohashi K, Shibata R, Kambara T, Uemura Y, Yuasa D, Kataoka Y, Miyabe M, Matsuo K, Joki Y, Hayakawa S, Hiramatsu-Ito M, Ito M, Murohara T, Ouchi N. (2013) Transcriptional regulation of an insulin-sensitizing adipokine

adipolin/CTRP12 in adipocytes by Krüppel-like factor 15. PloS One, 8:e83183. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0083183

- 108. Nawrocki AR, Rajala MW, Tomas E, Pajvani UB, Saha AK, Trumbauer ME, Pang Z, Chen AS, Ruderman NB, Chen H, Rossetti L, Scherer PE. (2006) Mice lacking adiponectin show decreased hepatic insulin sensitivity and reduced responsiveness to peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma agonists. J Biol Chem, 281:2654-2660. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M505311200
- 109. Quagliarini F, Wang Y, Kozlitina J, Grishin NV, Hyde R, Boerwinkle E, Valenzuela DM, Murphy AJ, Cohen JC, Hobbs HH. (2012) Atypical angiopoietin-like protein that regulates ANGPTL3. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 109:19751-19756. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1217552109
- 110. Tikellis C, Cooper ME, Thomas MC. (2006) Role of the renin-angiotensin system in the endocrine pancreas: implications for the development of diabetes. Int J Biochem Cell Biol, 38:737-751. doi: 10.1016/j.biocel.2005.08.007
- Vrachnis N, Belitsos P, Sifakis S, Dafopoulos K, Siristatidis C, Pappa KI, Iliodromiti Z. (2012) Role of adipokines and other inflammatory mediators in gestational diabetes mellitus and previous gestational diabetes mellitus. Int J Endocrinol, 2012:549748. doi: 10.1155/2012/549748
- 112. Yi P, Park J-S, Melton DA. (2013) Betatrophin: a hormone that controls pancreatic β
 cell proliferation. Cell, 153:747-758. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2013.04.008
- 113. Wang Y, Quagliarini F, Gusarova V, Gromada J, Valenzuela DM, Cohen JC, Hobbs HH. (2013) Mice lacking ANGPTL8 (Betatrophin) manifest disrupted triglyceride metabolism without impaired glucose homeostasis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 110:16109-16114. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1315292110
- 114. Hauguel-de Mouzon S, Lepercq J, Catalano P. (2006) The known and unknown of leptin in pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol, 194:1537-1545. doi: 10.1016/j.ajog.2005.06.064

- 115. Zhang R. (2012) Lipasin, a novel nutritionally-regulated liver-enriched factor that regulates serum triglyceride levels. Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 424:786-792. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2012.07.038
- 116. Luft VC, Pereira M, Pankow JS, Ballantyne C, Couper D, Heiss G, Duncan BB, ARIC Investigators. (2013) Retinol binding protein 4 and incident diabetes--the Atherosclerosis Risk in Communities Study (ARIC Study). Rev Bras Epidemiol Braz J Epidemiol, 16:388-397. doi: 10.1590/S1415-790X2013000200014
- 117. Qatanani M, Szwergold NR, Greaves DR, Ahima RS, Lazar MA. (2009) Macrophage-derived human resistin exacerbates adipose tissue inflammation and insulin resistance in mice. J Clin Invest, 119:531-539. doi: 10.1172/JCI37273
- 118. Ren G, Kim JY, Smas CM. (2012) Identification of RIFL, a novel adipocyteenriched insulin target gene with a role in lipid metabolism. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab, 303:E334-351. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.00084.2012
- 119. Yener S, Demir T, Akinci B, Bayraktar F, Kebapcilar L, Ozcan MA, Biberoglu S, Yesil S. (2007) Transforming growth factor-beta 1 levels in women with prior history of gestational diabetes mellitus. Diabetes Res Clin Pract, 76:193-198. doi: 10.1016/j.diabres.2006.08.014
- 120. Al-Azzam SI, Alzoubi KH, Abeeleh JA, Mhaidat NM, Abu-Abeeleh M. (2013) Effect of statin therapy on vaspin levels in type 2 diabetic patients. Clin Pharmacol Adv Appl, 5:33-38. doi: 10.2147/CPAA.S42496
- 121. Courteix C, Coudoré-Civiale M-A, Privat A-M, Pélissier T, Eschalier A, Fialip J,.(2004) Evidence for an exclusive antinociceptive effect of nociceptin/orphanin FQ, an endogenous ligand for the ORL1 receptor, in two animal models of neuropathic pain. Pain, 110:236-245. doi: 10.1016/j.pain.2004.03.037
- 122. Spencer TE, Dunlap KA, Filant J. (2012) Comparative developmental biology of the uterus: Insights into mechanisms and developmental disruption. Mol Cell Endocrinol, 354:34-53. doi: 10.1016/j.mce.2011.09.035

- 123. Respiratory, Excretory, Nervous and Reproductive System of Rat | Tutorvista.com. http://www.tutorvista.com/content/biology/biology-iii/animalmorphology/respiratory-excretory-nervous-reproductive-system-rat.php. Accessed 3 Jul 2015
- 124. Rizzo D. (2009) Fundamentals of Anatomy and Physiology. Cengage Learning. http://www.cengage.com/search/productOverview.do;jsessionid=7F184C48F17F895 59D769297DD4B0098?N=14+4 (Last accessed on 7.7.15)
- 125. Bera H, Mukhopadhyay S, Mondal T, Dewan K, Mondal A, Sinha SK. (2014) Clinicopathological study of endometrium in peri and postmenopausal women in a tertiary care hospital in Eastern India. OSR-JDMS, 13:16-23.
- 126. (2015)Myometrium.WikipediaFreeEncycl.http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=Myometrium&oldid=646706937(Lastaccessed on 7.7.15)
- 127. (2015) Perimetrium. Wikipedia Free Encycl. http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=Perimetrium&oldid=648189762(Last accessed on 7.7.15)
- 128. Adeghate E. (1999) Distribution of calcitonin-gene-related peptide, neuropeptide-Y, vasoactive intestinal polypeptide, cholecystokinin-8, substance P and islet peptides in the pancreas of normal and diabetic rats. Neuropeptides, 33:227-235. doi: 10.1054/npep.1999.0022
- 129. Marcondes FK, Bianchi FJ, Tanno AP. (2002) Determination of the estrous cycle phases of rats: some helpful considerations. Braz J Biol, 62:609-614. doi: 10.1590/S1519-69842002000400008
- 130. Kim S-J, Ju A, Lim S-G, Kim D-J. (2013) Chronic alcohol consumption, type 2 diabetes mellitus, insulin-like growth factor-I (IGF-I), and growth hormone (GH) in ethanol-treated diabetic rats. Life Sci, 93:778-782. doi: 10.1016/j.lfs.2013.09.018

- Zamboni L, de Martino C. (1967) Buffered picric acid-formaldehyde: a new rapid fixation for electron microscopy. J Cell Biol, 35:148A.
- 132. Adeghate E, Ponery AS, Sheen R. (2001) Streptozotocin-Induced diabetes mellitus is associated with increased pancreatic tissue levels of noradrenaline and adrenaline in the rat. Pancreas, 22:311-316.
- 133. Adeghate E, Ponery A. (2004) Diabetes mellitus influences the degree of colocalization of calcitonin gene-related peptide with insulin and somatostatin in the rat pancreas. Pancreas, 29:311-319.
- 134. Karnovsky MJ. (1965) A formaldehyde-glutaraldehyde fixative of high osmolarity for use in electron microscopy. J Cell Biol, 27:137-8A.
- 135. Sjostrand FS. (1956) A method to improve contrast in high resolution electron microscopy of ultrathin tissue sections. Exp Cell Res, 10:657-664.
- 136. Reynolds ES. (1963) The use of lead citrate at high pH as an electron-opaque stain in electron microscopy. J Cell Biol, 17:208-212.
- 137. Lotfy M, Singh J, Rashed H, Tariq S, Zilahi E, Adeghate E. (2014) The effect of glucagon-like peptide-1 in the management of diabetes mellitus: cellular and molecular mechanisms. Cell Tissue Res, 358:343-358. doi: 10.1007/s00441-014-1959-9
- 138. McDowell EM, Trump BF. (1976) Histologic fixatives suitable for diagnostic light and electron microscopy. Arch Pathol Lab Med, 100:405-414.
- 139. E C, Garavito RM, Villiger W. (1982) Resin development for electron microscopy and an analysis of embedding at low temperature. J Microsc, 126:123-143.
- Faulk WP, Taylor GM. (1971) An immunocolloid method for the electron microscope. Immunochemistry, 8:1081-1083.

- Ganda OP, Rossini AA, Like AA. (1976) Studies on streptozotocin diabetes. Diabetes, 25:595-603.
- 142. Matkovics B, Kotorman M, Varga IS, Hai DQ, Varga C. (1997) Oxidative stress in experimental diabetes induced by streptozotocin. Acta Physiol Hung, 85:29-38.
- 143. Schein PS, Cooney DA, McMenamin MG, Anderson T. (1973) Streptozotocin diabetes--further studies on the mechanism of depression of nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide concentrations in mouse pancreatic islets and liver. Biochem Pharmacol, 22:2625-2631.
- 144. Kröncke KD, Fehsel K, Kolb-Bachofen V. (1995) Inducible nitric oxide synthase and its product nitric oxide, a small molecule with complex biological activities. Biol Chem Hoppe Seyler, 376:327-343.
- 145. Cortright RN, Collins HL, Chandler MP, Lemon PW, DiCarlo SE. (1996) Diabetes reduces growth and body composition more in male than in female rats. Physiol Behav, 60:1233-1238.
- 146. Liu Z, Li W, Li X, Zhang M, Chen L, Zheng Y, Sun G, Ruan C. (2013) Antidiabetic effects of malonyl ginsenosides from Panax ginseng on type 2 diabetic rats induced by high-fat diet and streptozotocin. J Ethnopharmacol, 145:233-240. doi: 10.1016/j.jep.2012.10.058
- 147. Konturek PC, Brzozowski T, Konturek SJ. (2011) Gut clock: implication of circadian rhythms in the gastrointestinal tract. J Physiol Pharmacol, 62:139-150.
- 148. Boonen K, Creemers JW, Schoofs L. (2009) Bioactive peptides, networks and systems biology. BioEssays News Rev Mol Cell Dev Biol, 31:300-314. doi: 10.1002/bies.200800055
- Arciszewski MB, Zacharko-Siembida A. (2007) A co-localization study on the ovine pancreas innervation. Ann Anat Anat Anz Off Organ Anat Ges, 189:157-167. doi: 10.1016/j.aanat.2006.09.002

- 150. Wierup N, Kuhar M, Nilsson BO, Mulder H, Ekblad E, Sundler F. (2004) Cocaineand amphetamine-regulated transcript (CART) is expressed in several islet cell types during rat development. J Histochem Cytochem, 52:169-177.
- 151. Waeber G, Hurlimann J, Nicod P, Grouzmann E. (1995) Immunolocalization of neuropeptide Y in human pancreatic endocrine tumors. Peptides, 16:921-926.
- 152. Landry M, Vila-Porcile E, Calas A. (2004) Immunogold detection of co-localized neuropeptides: methodological aspects. J Histochem Cytochem, 52:617-627.
- 153. Varndell IM, Tapia FJ, Probert L, Buchan AM, Gu J, De Mey J, Bloom SR, Polak JM. (1982) Immunogold staining procedure for the localisation of regulatory peptides. Peptides, 3:259-272.
- 154. Tapia FJ, Varndell IM, Probert L, De Mey J, Polak JM. (1983) Double immunogold staining method for the simultaneous ultrastructural localization of regulatory peptides. J Histochem Cytochem, 31:977-981.
- 155. Larsson LI. (1996) Immunogold labelling of neuroendocrine peptides with special reference to antibody specificity and multiple staining techniques. Histochem Cell Biol, 106:93-103.
- 156. Leone A, Spatola GF, Cucco D, Tessitore V, Bonaventura G, Uzzo ML. (2012) Immunohistochemical expression and distribution of orexin, orphanin and leptin in the major salivary glands of some mammals. Folia Histochem Cytobiol, 50:504-512. doi: 10.5603/20321
- 157. De Paul AL DP, Mukdsi JH, Petiti JP, Gutiérrez S, Quintar AA, Torres AI. (2012) Applications of Immunocytochemistry. Immunoelectron Microscopy: a reliable tool for the analysis of cellular processes. InTech. http://cdn.intechopen.com/pdfswm/30339.pdf (Last accessed on 7.7.15)
- 158. Adeghate E, Ponery AS. (2001) The role of leucine-enkephalin on insulin and glucagon secretion from pancreatic tissue fragments of normal and diabetic rats. Arch Physiol Biochem, 109:223-229. doi: 10.1076/apab.109.3.223.11586

- 159. Koizumi M, Cagniard B, Murphy NP. (2009) Endogenous nociceptin modulates diet preference independent of motivation and reward. Physiol Behav, 97:1-13. doi: 10.1016/j.physbeh.2008.12.008
- 160. Tatewaki R, Otani H, Tanaka O, Kitada J. (1989) A morphological study on the reproductive organs as a possible cause of developmental abnormalities in diabetic NOD mice. Histol Histopathol, 4:343-358.
- 161. Garris DR, West RL, Pekala PH. (1986) Ultrastructural and metabolic changes associated with reproductive tract atrophy and adiposity in diabetic female mice. Anat Rec, 216:359-366. doi: 10.1002/ar.1092160304
- 162. Favaro RR, Salgado RM, Raspantini PR, Fortes ZB, Zorn TMT. (2010) Effects of long-term diabetes on the structure and cell proliferation of the myometrium in the early pregnancy of mice. Int J Exp Pathol, 91:426-435. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2613.2010.00718.x
- Belisle S, Petit A, Gallo-Payet N, Bellabarba D, Lehoux JG, Lemaire S. (1988) Functional opioid receptor sites in human placentas. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 66:283-289. doi: 10.1210/jcem-66-2-283
- Sastry BV, Barnwell SL, Tayeb OS, Janson VE, Owens LK. (1980) Occurrence of methionine enkephalin in human placental villus. Biochem Pharmacol, 29:475-478.
- Zhu Y, Pintar JE. (1998) Expression of opioid receptors and ligands in pregnant mouse uterus and placenta. Biol Reprod, 59:925-932.
- Cemerikic B, Cheng J, Agbas A, Ahmed MS. (1991) Opioids regulate the release of human chorionic gonadotropin hormone from trophoblast tissue. Life Sci, 49:813-824.
- 167. Ahmed MS, Schoof T, Zhou DH, Quarles C. (1989) Kappa opioid receptors of human placental villi modulate acetylcholine release. Life Sci, 45:2383-2393.

- 168. Baraldi M, Giarré G, Santi M, Facchinetti F, Petraglia F, Genazzani AR. (1985) Pregnancy related changes of opiate receptors identified in rat uterine membranes by 3H-naloxone binding. Peptides, 6:971-974.
- 169. Adjroud O. (1995) Peripheral excitatory effects of two enkephalinase inhibitors, acetorphan and thiorphan, and an enkephalin analogue, [D-Ala2-Met5]enkephalinamide, on uterine motility in periparturient rats in vivo and in vitro. J Reprod Fertil, 104:181-186.
- Anderberg UM, Liu Z, Berglund L, Nyberg F. (1998) Plasma levels on nociceptin in female fibromyalgia syndrome patients. Z Für Rheumatol, 57 Suppl 2:77-80.
- 171. Hou R, Zhang W, Liu L, Lu J, Zhang W. (2011) [Expression of orphanin in adenomyosis and its relationship with dysmenorrhea]. Zhonghua Yi Xue Za Zhi ,91:612-615.
- 172. Sinchak K, Romeo HE, Micevych PE. (2006) Site-specific estrogen and progestin regulation of orphanin FQ/nociceptin and nociceptin opioid receptor mRNA expression in the female rat limbic hypothalamic system. J Comp Neurol, 496:252-268. doi: 10.1002/cne.20949
- 173. Collins JJ, Usip S, McCarson KE, Papka RE. (2002) Sensory nerves and neuropeptides in uterine cervical ripening. Peptides,23:167-183.
- 174. Moodley N, Lau WA, Pennefather JN, Story ME, Fisher L. (1999) NK2 receptors mediate tachykinin-induced contractions of rat uterus during the oestrous cycle. Eur J Pharmacol, 376:53-60.
- 175. Pennefather JN, Patak E, Pinto FM, Candenas ML. (2004) Mammalian tachykinins and uterine smooth muscle: the challenge escalates. Eur J Pharmacol, 500:15-26. doi: 10.1016/j.ejphar.2004.07.007
- 176. Popescu LM, Nutu O, Panoiu C. (1985) Oxytocin contracts the human uterus at term by inhibiting the myometrial Ca2+-extrusion pump. Biosci Rep, 5:21-28.

- 177. Klukovits A, Gaspar R, Santha P, Jancso G, Falkay G. (2004) Role of capsaicinsensitive nerve fibers in uterine contractility in the rat. Biol Reprod, 70:184-190. doi: 10.1095/biolreprod.103.017699
- 178. Pennefather JN, Reynoldson NA, Handberg GM. (1990) Inhibition of rat uterine contractions by rat and human CGRP. Peptides, 11:903-906.
- 179. Shew RL, Yee JA, Kliewer DB, Keflemariam YJ, McNeill DL. (1991) Parathyroid hormone-related protein inhibits stimulated uterine contraction in vitro. J Bone Miner Res, 6:955–959. doi: 10.1002/jbmr.5650060909
- Adeghate E, Ponery AS. (2001) Large reduction in the number of galaninimmunoreactive cells in pancreatic islets of diabetic rats. Neuroendocrinology, 13:706–710.
- 181. Bauer EA, Silverman N, Busiek DF, Kronberger A, Deuel TF. (1986) Diminished response of Werner's syndrome fibroblasts to growth factors PDGF and FGF. Science, 234:1240-1243.
- 182. Doss DN, Mekhail NA, Ekladdios EY. (1991) The localization of cholecystokinin immunoreactivity in the rat ovary and uterine tube. Neuropeptides, 18:87-91.
- 183. Ghatei MA, Gu J, Mulderry PK, Blank MA, Allen JM, Morrison JF, Polak JM, Bloom SR. (1985) Calcitonin gene-related peptide (CGRP) in the female rat urogenital tract. Peptides, 6:809-815.
- 184. Heinrich D, Reinecke M, Gauwerky JF, Forssmann WG. (1987) Immunohistochemical and biological evidence for a neuromodulator function of neuropeptide Y in the human oviduct. Arch Gynecol Obstet, 241:127-132.
- 185. Papka RE, Traurig HH, Klenn P. (1987) Paracervical ganglia of the female rat: histochemistry and immunohistochemistry of neurons, SIF cells, and nerve terminals. Am J Anat, 179:243-257. doi: 10.1002/aja.1001790306

- 186. Papka RE, Cotton JP, Traurig HH. (1985) Comparative distribution of neuropeptide tyrosine-, vasoactive intestinal polypeptide-, substance P-immunoreactive, acetylcholinesterase-positive and noradrenergic nerves in the reproductive tract of the female rat. Cell Tissue Res, 242:475-490.
- 187. Stjernquist M, Emson P, Owman C, Sjöberg NO, Sundler F, Tatemoto K. (1983) Neuropeptide Y in the female reproductive tract of the rat. Distribution of nerve fibres and motor effects. Neurosci Lett, 39:279-284.
- 188. Gáspár R, Deák BH, Klukovits A, Ducza E, Tekes K. (2015) Effects of nociceptin and nocistatin on uterine contraction. Vitam Horm, 97:223-240. doi: 10.1016/bs.vh.2014.10.004
- 189. Dumont M, Lemaire S. (1998) Characterization of the high affinity [3H]nociceptin binding site in membrane preparations of rat heart: correlations with the non-opioid dynorphin binding site. J Mol Cell Cardiol, 30:2751-2760. doi: 10.1006/jmcc.1998.0838
- 190. Osinski MA, Bass P, Gaumnitz EA. (1999) Peripheral and central actions of orphanin FQ (nociceptin) on murine colon. Am J Physiol, 276:G125-131.
- 191. Rizzi A, Calò G, Trevisani M, Tognetto M, Fabbri L, Mapp C, Guerrini R, Salvadori S, Regoli D, Geppetti P. (1999) Nociceptin receptor activation inhibits tachykinergic non adrenergic non cholinergic contraction of guinea pig isolated bronchus. Life Sci, 64:PL157-163.
- 192. Zhang G, Murray TF, Grandy DK. (1997) Orphanin FQ has an inhibitory effect on the guinea pig ileum and the mouse vas deferens. Brain Res, 772:102-106.
- 193. Yüce B, Sibaev A, Haaken A, Saur D, Allescher H-D, Göke B, Timmermans J-P, Storr M. (2007) ORL-1 receptor mediates the action of nociceptin on ascending myenteric reflex pathways in rats. Gastroenterology, 133:574-586. doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2007.05.016

- 194. Basso M, Risse PA, Naline E, Calo G, Guerrini R, Regoli D, Advenier C. (2005) Nociceptin/orphanin FQ inhibits electrically induced contractions of the human bronchus via NOP receptor activation. Peptides, 26:1492-1496. doi: 10.1016/j.peptides.2005.03.016
- 195. Hiramatsu M, Miwa M, Hashimoto K, Kawai S, Nomura N. (2008) Nociceptin/orphanin FQ reverses mecamylamine-induced learning and memory impairment as well as decrease in hippocampal acetylcholine release in the rat. Brain Res, 1195:96-103. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2007.12.008
- 196. Uezu K, Sano A, Sei H, Toida K, Houtani T, Sugimoto T, Suzuki-Yamamoto T, Takeshima H, Ishimura K, Morita Y. (2005) Enhanced hippocampal acetylcholine release in nociceptin-receptor knockout mice. Brain Res, 1050:118-123. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2005.05.044

8. Publications

8.1 Publications related to the PhD thesis

- 1. **Tariq S**, Nurulain SM, Hameed RS, Lotfy M, Emerald S, Koturan S, Tekes K, Adeghate E. (2016) Diabetes-induced changes in the morphology and nociceptinergic innervation of the uterus. J Mol Histol, 47(1):21-33. IF: 1.815
- Tariq S, Hameed RS, Nurulain SM, Tekes K, Adeghate E. (2015) Distribution of nociceptin in pancreatic islet cells of normal and diabetic rats. Pancreas, 44(4):602-607. IF: 3.008
- Tekes K, Tariq S, Adeghate E, Laufer R, Hashemi F, Siddiq A, Kalasz H. (2014) Nociceptinergic system as potential target in Parkinson's disease. Min-Rev Med Chem, 13(10):1389-1397. IF: 3.186
- Lotfy M, Singh J, Rashed H, Tariq S, Zilahi E, Adeghate E. (2014) Mechanism of the beneficial and protective effects of exenatide in diabetic rats. J Endocrinol, 220(3):291-304. IF: 3.586
- Lotfy M, Singh J, Rashed H, Tariq S, Zilahi E, Adeghate E. (2014) The effect of glucagon-like peptide-1 in the management of diabetes mellitus: cellular and molecular mechanisms. Cell and Tissue Res, 358(2):343-358. IF: 3.565
- Tariq S, Nurulain SM, Tekes K, Adeghate E. (2013) Deciphering intracellular localization and physiological role of nociceptin and nocistatin. Peptides, 43: 174– 183. IF: 2.618
- Adeghate E, Hameed H, Ponery AS, Tariq S, Sheen R, Shafiullah M, Donáth M. (2010) Streptotocin causes pancreatic β-cell failure via early and sustained biochemical and cellular alterations. Exp Clin Endocrinol Diab, 118: 699-707. IF: 1.760

8.2 Publications not related to the PhD dissertation (Papers in the field of Pharmacology/Toxicology)

- Ardah M, Paleologou K, Guohua LV, Khair S A, Al Kendi A, Tariq S, Al-Tel T, Al-Hayani A, Haque M, Eliezer D, El-Agnaf O. (2014) Structure activity relationship of phenolic acid inhibitors of α-synuclein fibril formation and toxicity. Front Aging Neurosci, 6:197. IF: 4.000
- Al Samri MTA, Silva R, Almarzooqi S, AlbawardiA, Othman A R D, Al Hanjeri SMS, Al Dawaar S KM, Tariq S, Souid AK, Asefa T. (2013) Lung toxicities of core–shell nanoparticles composed of carbon, cobalt, and silica. Int J Nanomedicine, 8: 1223–1244. IF: 4.742
- Fahim MA, Tariq S, Adeghate E. (2013) Vitamin E modifies the ultrastructure of testis and epididymis in mice exposed to lead intoxication. Ann Anat, 195:272–277. IF: 2.075
- Nurulain SM, Petroianu G, Shafiullah M, Kalász H, Oz M, Tariq S, Adem A, Adeghate E. (2013) Sub-chronic exposure to paraoxon neither induces nor exacerbates diabetes mellitus in Wistar rat. J App Toxicol, 33(10):1036-1043. IF: 3.174
- Al Samri MT, Biradar AV, Alsuwaidi AR, Balhaj G, Al-Hammadi S, Shehab S, Al-Salam S, Tariq S, Pramathan T, Benedict S, Asefa T, Souid AK. (2012) In vitro biocompatibility of calcined mesoporous silica particles and fetal blood cells. Int J Nanomedicine, 7: 3111-3121. IF: 4.742
- Al-Salam S, Balhaj G, Al-Hammadi S, Sudhadevi M, Tariq S, Biradar AV, Asefa T, Souid AK. (2011) In vitro study and biocompatibility of calcined mesoporous silica microparticles in mouse lung. Toxicol Sci, 122(1):86-89. IF: 4.478

- Bastaki SM, Adeghate E, Chandranath IS, Amir N, Tariq S, Hameed RS, Adem A. (2010) Effects of streptozotocin-induced long-term diabetes on parietal cell function and morphology in rats. Mol Cell Biochem, 341(1-2):43-50. IF: 2.393
- Al-Blooshi T, John A, Tariq S, Al Otaiba A, Raza H. (2010) Increased mitochondrial stress and modulation of mitochondrial respiratory enzyme activities in acetaminophen- induced toxicity in mouse macrophages cells. Food Chem Toxicol, 48: 2624-2632. IF: 2.999
- Al Shamsi M, Al Samri MT, Al-Salam S, Conca W, Shaban S, Benedict S, Tariq S, Biradar AV, Penefsky HS, Asefa T, Souid AK. (2010) Biocompatibility of calcined mesoporous silica particles with cellular bioenergetics in murine tissues. Chem Res Toxicol, 23(11):1796-1805. IF: 3.529
- Adeghate E, Howarth FC, Hameed R, Tariq S, Gbewonyo A. (2006) The effect of a fat-enriched diet on the pattern of distribution of pancreatic islet cells in the C57BL/6J mice. Ann NY Acad Sci, 1084:361-370. IF: 4.313
- Rizk DEE, Padmanabhan R, Tariq S, Shafiullah M, Ahmad I. (2006) Ultrastructural morphological abnormalities of the urinary bladder in streptozotocininduced diabetic female rats. Int Urogynecol J, 17 (2): 143-154. IF: 2.368
- Howarth FC, Qureshi MA, Gbewonyo AJ, Tariq S, Adeghate E. (2005) The progressive effects of a fat enriched diet on ventricular myocyte contraction and intracellular Ca2+ in the C57BL/6J mouse. Mol Cell Biochem, 273(1-2): 87-95. IF: 2.393
- Montasser AA, Gadelhak GG, and Tariq S. (2005) Impact of ivermectin on the ultrastructure of the testis of Argas (Persicargas) persicus (Ixodoidea: Argasidae). Exp Appl Acarol, 36 (1-2):119-129. IF: 1.622

8.3 Other scientific publications

- Shehab SA, Anwer M, Galani D, Abdul Karim A, Al-Nuaimi K, Al-Baloushi A, Tariq S, Nagelkerke N, Ljubisavljevic M. (2015) Anatomical evidence that the uninjured adjacent L4 nerve plays a significant role in the development of peripheral neuropathic pain after L5 spinal nerve ligation in rats. J Comp Neurol, 523(12):1731-1747. IF: 3.508
- Schuurs-Hoeijmakers JH, Geraghty MT, Kamsteeg EJ, Ben-Salem S, de Bot ST, Nijhof B, van de Vondervoort II, van der Graaf M, Nobau AC, Otte-Höller I, Vermeer S, Smith AC, Humphreys P, Schwartzentruber J; FORGE Canada Consortium, Ali BR, Al-Yahyaee SA, Tariq S, Pramathan T, Bayoumi R, Kremer HP, van de Warrenburg BP, van den Akker WM, Gilissen C, Veltman JA, Janssen IM, Vulto-van Silfhout AT, van der Velde-Visser S, Lefeber DJ, Diekstra A, Erasmus CE, Willemsen MA, Vissers LE, Lammens M, van Bokhoven H, Brunner HG, Wevers RA, Schenck A, Al-Gazali L, de Vries BB, de Brouwer AP. (2012) Mutations in DDHD2, encoding an intracellular phospholipase A(1), cause a recessive form of complex hereditary spastic paraplegia. Am J Hum Genet, 91(6):1073-1081. IF: 10.987
- Buzzell GR, Tariq S; Traversa D, Schuster R. (2011) Morphology of infective larval stage of the equid parasite Habronema muscae (Spirurida: Habronematidae), from house flies (Musca domestica). Parasitol Res, 108(3):629-632. IF: 2. 327
- Buzzell GR, Kinne J, Tariq S, Wernery U. (2010) The Pleural Curtain of the Camel (Camelus dromedaries). Anat Rec, 293:1776-1786. IF: 1.542
- Shetty R, Tariq S, Rashid H, Adeghate E, Singh J. (2009) Effect of diabetes mellitus on acinar morphology, peroxidase concentration, and release in isolated rat lacrimal glands. Curr Eye Res, 34(10): 905–911. IF: 1.639

- Ali MA, Nyberg F, Chandranath SI, Dhanasekaran S, Tariq S, Petroianu G, Hasan MY, Adeghate E, Adem A. (2007) Distribution of neuroendocrine cells in the small and large intestine of the one-humped camel (*Camelus dromedarius*). Neuropeptides, 41: 293-299. IF: 2.226
- Padmanabhan R, Al-Menhali NM, Tariq S, Shafiullah M. (2006) Mitochondrial dysmorphology in the neuroepithelium of rat embryos following a single dose of maternal hyperthermia during gestation. Exp Brain Res, 173(2):298-308. IF: 2.168
- Ahmad SU, Tariq S, Jalali S, Ahmad MM. (2003) Environmental pollutant, Aroclor 1242 (PCBs) disrupts reproduction in adult male rhesus monkeys (Maccaca mulatta). Environ Res, 93: 272-278. IF: 4. 373
- 9. Ahmad U, **Tariq S**, Shahab M, Arslan M (1998) Annual histological changes in the adrenal gland of uromastix hardwicki . Pak J Zool, 30 (1): 7-11. IF: 0.404
- Azmi F, Khan MA, Tariq S, Iqbal J, Rab A, Ghafoor A. (1987) Comparison of ELISA, direct electron microscopy and Antibody capture technique for detection of rotavirus in human stools: An experience in developing country. J Pak Med Assoc, 37(7): 172-174. IF: 0.403

9. Summary

Nociceptin (NC) has been implicated in the pharmacology of the pancreas and the uterus with no information about the presence of NC in these organ systems. Different methods, including immunohistochemitry, immunofluorescence, conventional electron microscopy, single and double labelling immunoelectron microscopy and Western blot techniques were used to determine the localization and density of NC in the pancreas and uterus of non-diabetic and diabetic rats. The study also investigated whether NC co-localizes with insulin in the β -cells of pancreatic islet. The second part of our study examined the morphological changes associated with DM.

Our study showed that NC is present in pancreatic islet cells of both non-diabetic and diabetic rats. Quantitative analysis of NC-positive cells showed that the number of NC-positive cells was significantly (p < 0.05) lower in the islet of diabetic rats compared to non-diabetic controls. Immunofluorescence study also showed that NC co-localized with insulin in pancreatic β -cells. The degree of co-localization of NC with insulin was severely altered in diabetes. Moreover, immunolectron microscopy showed that either insulin- or NC-positive gold particles were observed on the secretory granules of β -cells. Morphometric analysis of NC-labelled gold particles showed, that it was markedly lower in diabetic rats when compared to that of non-diabetic controls.

The study showed a severe degeneration of cytoplasmic organelles of uterine cells as early as 15 days post DM which was confirmed by light and electron microscopy. The expression of NC in the cells and nerves of the endometrium and myometrium of diabetic rat uterus was significantly (p<0.05) lower compared to those of non-diabetic controls.

It can be concluded that NC is present in the endocrine pancreas and coexists with insulin in pancreatic β -cells. In addition, NC is discerned in the rat uterus. The expression of NC in pancreatic islet cells and in the uterus is significantly reduced after the onset of diabetes. This is the first morphological evidence of the co-localization of NC with insulin in pancreatic β -cells. This co-localization may play a role in pancreatic β -cell function. Our finding is also the first study demonstrating the localization of NC in the rat uterus. There is no available morphological evidence of this neuropeptide in the uterus of any animal species. The presence of NC in the uterine wall suggests physiological roles of NC in the modulation of uterine function.

9.1 Összefoglalás

A nociceptin (NC) szerepe a pancreas és az uterus működésében számos farmakológiai vizsgálatban bizonyítást nyert, bár a NC jelenlétét ezekben a szervekben nem vizsgálták. Immunhisztokémiai, immunfluoreszcens, hagyományos elektronmikroszkópos, egyszeres és többszörös jelölésű immunelektronmikroszkópos és Western blot módszereket alkalmaztunk a NC lokalizációjának és mennyiségének meghatározására kontroll és diabeteses patkányok pancreas és uterus szöveteiben. Vizsgálatainkban arra is választ kerestünk, hogy a NC együttes lokalizációt mutat-e az inzulinnal a pancreas β -sejtjeiben. Munkánk második részében azt vizsgáltuk, hogy milyen morfológiai változásokat okoz ezekben a szövetekben a diabetes.

Megállapítottuk, hogy a NC mind a kontroll mind a diabeteses patkányok pancreasának βsejtjeiben kimutatható. A kvantitatív analízis azt mutatta, hogy a diabeteses patkányok NC-pozitiv sejtjeinek száma szignifikánsan (p< 0.05) alacsonyabb, mint a nem-diabeteses kontroll állatoké. Az immmunfluoreszcencia-vizsgálataink azt igazolták, hogy a NC és az inzulin ko-lokalizációt mutat a pancreas β -sejtjeiben. A NC és az inzulin kolokalizációjának mértéke jelentősen változott а diabeteses állatokban. Az immunelektronmikroszkópos vizsgálataink azt igazolták, hogy mind az inzulin-, mind a β-sejtjeinek szekretórikus arany-részecskék a pancreas NC-pozitív granuláiban helyezkednek el. A NC-jelzett arany-részecskék morfometriás analízise azt mutatta, hogy a diabeteses állatokban ezen sejtek száma szignifikánsan alacsonyabb, mint a nem-diabeteses kontrollokban.

Mind a fénymikroszkópos mind az elektronmikroszkópos vizsgálataink súlyos sejtorganellum degenerációt mutattak ki a diabeteses patkányok uterus-sejtjeiben már a diabetes fennállásának 15. napjától. A NC expressziója mind az endometrium sejtjeinek ideg-elemeiben, mind a myometrium sejtjeiben szignifikánsan (p < 0.05) alacsonyabb volt a diabeteses patkányok uterusában, mint a nem-diabeteses kontrollokéban.

Vizsgálataink során igazoltuk, hogy a nociceptin jelen van az endokrin pancreas β sejteiben és ko-lokalizációban helyezkedik el az inzulinnal. Megállapítottuk továbbá, hogy a nociceptin jelen van az uterus szövetben és az alkalmazott módszereinkkel meghatározható. Megállapítottuk, hogy a nociceptin expressziója a pancreas β -sejtjeiben és az uterus sejtjeiben egyaránt szignifikánsan csökken diabetes esetén. Vizsgálataink az első morfológiai bizonyítékként szolgálnak arra vonatkozóan, hogy az inzulin és a nociceptin a pancreas β -sejtjeiben együtt helyezkedik el. Ez a ko-lokalizáció arra enged következtetni, hogy a nociceptinnek szerepe lehet a pancreas β -sejtjeinek működésében. Vizsgálataink a nociceptinnek a patkány uterus szövetben való jelenlétét és lokalizációjának meghatározását tekintve is az első kísérletes bizonyíték. Ezidáig a nociceptin, mint neuropeptid jelenlétét más állatfajban nem vizsgálták. A nociceptin jelenléte az uterus-fal sejtjeiben arra enged következtetni, hogy a nociceptinnek az uterus működésében élettani szerepe van.
10. Acknowledgements

I am extremely grateful to the Almighty God, who bestowed me strength and courage to complete this dissertation.

I express my deepest gratitude and unprecedented thanks to my supervisor, Professor Kornélia Tekes, Department of Pharmacodynamics, Semmelweis University for her expert guidance, continuous support throughout the course of my PhD program.

I would like to express my sincere thanks to Professor Ernest Adeghate, Department of Anatomy, CMHS, UAE University for his excellent expertise, keen interest and kind advice with support which enabled me to complete this task.

I am thankful to Professor Huba Kalász, Department of Pharmacology and Pharmacotherapy, Semmelweis University for his kind advice and sincere cooperation during the work.

My sincere thanks to Professor Safa Shehab, Director of Electron Microscopy and Imaging Unit, College of Medicine and Health Sciences, UAE University for providing necessary imaging facilities for the research work.

My gratitude extends to Dr Syed M Nurulain, Medical Research Specialist, Department of Pharmacology and Mr. R. S. Hameed, Medical Research Specialist, Department of Anatomy, CMHS, UAE University for their support and encouragement during the study.

My deep grateful and heartiest gratitude go to my dearest parents and beloved wife for their patience, encouragement and sincere cooperation throughout my studies but could not see the result and passed away before my thesis defense. I would like to dedicate my thesis to my beloved Parents and Wife who always prayed for my success.

Last but not the least; I would like to appreciate my children for their patience and innocent prayers for my success, which I am extremely obliged.

11. List of tables and figures

11.1 List of tables

Table 1	Function of nociceptin in different biological systems
Table 2	Circulating nociceptin in different pathological conditions
Table 3	Methods used to study the structure and distribution of nociceptin
	in tissues and body systems
Table 4	Novel peptides implicated in the development of type 2 diabetes mellitus

11.2 List of figures

Figure 1	Structural similarities between dynorphin A and nociceptin amino acid sequences	
Figure 2	Structures of nociceptin and some of the closely related endogenous neuropeptides.	
Figure 3a	Gross morphology of non-diabetic (a) and diabetic (b) rat pancreas.	
Figure 3b	Micrographs of the endocrine and exocrine pancreas of non-diabetic (A), and diabetic (B) rats	
Figure 4	Gross morphology of the rat uterus	
Figure 5	General histology of the rat uterus showing perimetrium myometrium	
Tiguie 5	endometrium and lumen.	
Figure 6	endometrium and lumen. Glucose tolerance test in male Wistar rats after i.p. load of glucose	
Figure 6 Figure 7	Glucose tolerance test in male Wistar rats after i.p. load of glucoseLight microscopic images of nociceptin-immunopositive cells in theendocrine pancreas of non-diabetic (7a) and diabetic (7b) rats	

- Figure 9 Immunofluorescence micrographs of nociceptin (red) and insulin (green) in the islets of non-diabetic (9a) and diabetic (9b) rats. Yellow colour indicates cells that contain both nociceptin and insulin. (9c): Morphometric analysis of insulin and nociceptin positive cells in non diabetic and diabetic rat pancreas.
- Figure 10 non-diabetic rats (A) pancreatic β-cells showing a large number of secretory granules (SG), normal nuclear architecture (N), normal nuclear envelope (NE), normal endoplasmic reticulum (ER) and well developed mitochondria (M).
- Figure 11 Immunoelectron microscopy of pancreatic β -cells of non-diabetic (a) and diabetic (b) rats.
- Figure 12 Total numbers of insulin- and nociceptin-conjugated particles in secretory granules of β -cells of non-diabetic control and diabetic rats.
- Figure 13A Western blot analysis of nociceptin in the pancreas of non-diabetic and diabetic rats.
- Figure 13B Densitometric analysis (arbitrary numbers) of the level of nociceptin in the pancreas of non-diabetic compared to diabetic rats.
- Figure 14 Glucose tolerance test of non-diabetic and STZ-induced diabetic female rats.
- Figure 15 Gross morphology of non-diabetic control (a) and diabetic (b) rat uteri.
- Figure 16 Representative micrographs of non-diabetic (A), and diabetic (B) rat uterus 2 weeks after STZ treatment.
- Figure 17 Width of endometrium and myometrium layers of uterus in non-diabetic and STZ-diabetic rats.
- Figure 18 Immunoflorescence micrographs of nociceptin-positive cells in the uterus of non-diabetic control (a) and diabetic (b) rat.
- Figure 19 Morphometry of nociceptin immuno-positive cells in the uterus of nondiabetic control and diabetic rats.
- Figure 20 Western blot analysis of nociceptin in the uterus of non-diabetic control and diabetic rats (A). Lane 1 shows a reduced nociceptin concentration in the uterus of diabetic rats compared to non-diabetic control (Lane 2).

Densitometric analysis (arbitrary numbers) of the level of nociceptin in the uterus of non-diabetic control compared to diabetic rats (B).

- Figure 21 Micrographs of the endometrium of rat uterus of non-diabetic control (a) and diabetic (b) rats.
- Figure 22 Micrographs of the myometrium of rat uterus of non-diabetic control (a) and diabetic (b) rats.
- Figure 23 Micrographs of nociceptin-immuno-reactive gold particles in the myocytes of the myometrium of non-diabetic (a) and diabetic (b) rats uterus.
- Figure 24 Number of nociceptin-positive immunogold particles in myometrium of non-diabetic control and diabetic rat uterus.

12. APPENDIX

Reagents and fixatives

Buffer for streptozotocin

- 1. 0.1 M Sodium citrate (molecular weight 294) 3.57g/100ml distilled water
- 2. 0.1 M Citric acid (molecular weight 210) 2.10g/100ml distilled water
- 3. Distilled water
- 4. Adjust the pH to 4.4-4.5

Take 2.2 ml of sodium citrate solution (1), add 2.8ml citric acid solution (2) and then add 5 ml of distilled water. Now dissolve streptozotocin @60mg/kg body weight in the buffer.

0.2 M phosphate buffer, pH 7.3 (PB)

21.8 g anhydrous sodium phosphate- dibasic6.4 g anhydrous sodium phosphate -monobasic1000 ml distilled waterAdjust pH 7.2-7.3

3.1.6 0.1M monobasic Phosphate Buffer)

- 2. NaH2PO4.H2O 10.4g
- 3. Distilled Water1000 ml

pH 7.2 (Add 36mls of 2M NaOH in final 1000mls)

Citrate buffer (pH 4.5) for immuno staining

5.	0.1 M Sodium citrate solution	220 ml
6.	0.1 M Citric acid solution	280 ml

- 7. Distilled water 500 ml
- 8. Adjust the pH to 4.5

0.1 M Phosphate buffer saline (pH 7.4)

1.]	Distilled water	800 ml.
2. 3	Sodium chloride	8 g
3.]	Potassium chloride	0.2 g
4. \$	Sodium dihydrogen phosphate	1.44 g
5.]	Potassium dihydrogen phosphate	0.24 g
6	Add distilled water to a total volume	of 1 liter.

7. Adjust the pH to 7.4

0.01 M phosphate buffer saline (PBS) for 1 liter:

0.2 M phosphate buffer	= 50 ml
Na Cl	= 9 g
Mi11i Q water	= 950 ml
and adjust	= pH 7.2

Zamboni's Fixative

0.2 M Phosphate Buffer - 1000 ml

Saturated Picric Acid – 300ml

Paraformaldehyde - 696 ml

Take 80 gms of paraformaldehyde in 696 ml of distilled water then warm the paraformaldehyde to dissolve for about 5-10 minutes. Let the solution cool, then add the phosphate buffer and saturated picric acid at pH 7.4

Karnovsky's fixative

0.2 M Phosphate buffer =50ml

25% Glutaraldehydes in water=10ml

10% Paraformaldehyde in ware=20ml

Add distilled water to make upto 100mls this fixative contain2.5 % glutqaraldehe and 2% para formaldehyde in 0.1M phosphate buffer and adjust pH at 7.2

McDowell and Trump Fixative (LR White) pH 7.2

1) 4% Paraformaldehyde

2) 0.1% Glutaraldehyde

3) 0.1M phosphate buffer

This gives a 4% paraformaldehyde and 0.1% glutaraldehyde solution which is suitable for a wide range of tissues and has rapid penetration. Store at 4°C in the fridge.

1% Osmium Tetroxide in 0.1M Phosphate Buffer

Add 2ml 4% OsO₄ in an ampoule to

8ml of 0.1 M Phosphate Buffer in a dark brown bottle

EPON Resin (Total = 51.00 gm)

1.	Agar	23 g.
2.	DDSA	14 g.
3.	MNA	13 g.
4.	DMP-30	1.1 g. Mix well for 5minutes to homogenize for use

Preparations of 0.2M Phosphate buffer and 4 % paraformaldehyde

a) 0.2 M phosphate buffer, pH 7.3 (PB)

21.8 g anhydrous sodium phosphate- dibasic

6.4 g anhydrous sodium phosphate -monobasic

1000 ml distilled water

Adjust pH 7.2-7.3

b) 4% paraformaldehyde fixative:

Heat 500 ml Milli Q water in 1 liter beaker to 60°C. Do not exceed 65°C. Add 40 g paraformaldehyde, stir for several minutes and add a small squirt of 0.1 M NaOH (about 1 ml), keep stirring until solution is clear. Filter 500 ml 0.2 M phosphate buffer into same container as fix final solution is 4% paraformaldehyde in 0.1 M phosphate buffer.

Toluidine Blue Stain for semithin sections

- a) 1% toluidine blue
- b) 1%borax
- c) warm distilled water 100 ml and mix well and filter for use

12% Uranyl Acetate stain for ultrathin sections

- 1- Uranyl acetate=12g
- 2- Distilled water=100ml

Lead citrate

- 1-Lead nitrate=1.33g in15ml d/w
- 2-Sodium citrate=1.77g in 15 ml d/w

Dissolve separately and Mixed vigorously to make it clear then add 8 ml 1N NaOH and then add 12 ml D/W to make 50 ml stain and then filter and centrifuge foe use as a stain.